# Effects of a Single Prolonged Milking Interval in Cows

Study of Indicators and Mediators of Inflammation, Milk Composition and Yield

Branislav Lakic

Faculty of Veterinary Medicine and Animal Science Division of Reproduction, Department of Clinical Sciences Uppsala

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2011 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2011:101

Cover illustration by Snezana Savic

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-576-7645-0 © 2011 Branislav Lakic, Uppsala Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2011

#### Effects of a single prolonged milk interval in cows. Study of indicators and mediators of inflammation, milk composition and yield.

#### Abstract

A single prolonged milking interval (PMI), such as might be associated with technical failures in automatic milking systems, leads to a subsequent somatic cell count (SCC) peak in bulk tank milk. Increased SCC indicates mastitis in cows. It is generally correlated with reduced milk yield and quality, and is often used as a criterion for milk payment. Whether the transient SCC peak after a single PMI affects yield and quality is not known. The short duration of the inflammatory reaction after a PMI and its non-pathological history raise questions about the underlying immunological mechanisms and possible role of immunocompetent natural milk components. It is important to learn more about this kind of physiological inflammation to improve the interpretation of SCC and the general understanding of udder immunology. This thesis investigated the inflammatory reaction after a single PMI of 24 h at both the cow and the quarter level, and how it influences milk yield and quality.

The PMI appeared to induce temporarily impaired epithelial integrity but no epithelial damage. Even so, milk yield per cow was reduced with 0.75 kg/day after the PMI, notably for up to the 10 days studied. Thus, based on the long-lasting reduction in yield and a possibly reduced milk payment due to the SCC peak, a PMI is of significant economic concern for the farmer although milk quality itself was shown not to be afflicted.

The PMI caused a two-fold increase in the SCC, which then remained elevated for 2 days and was associated with an increased proportion of polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMN) in milk. The most pronounced SCC reaction after the PMI was not seen until the udder had been emptied once. The initiation of inflammation occurred first during the PMI and elicited a systemic acute phase response of serum amyloid A (SAA), observed in blood prior to its appearance in milk. The milk showed consistently high chemotactic activity *in vitro*, although no increased content of the cytokines IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-8 was detected. The PMI induced significant alterations in the content of  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin (ALA) and prolactin (PRL), in relation to the PMN reaction. ALA inhibited and PRL stimulated PMN migration, when tested *in vitro*. Based on the findings in this thesis, it is probable that SAA played a significant role in the inflammatory reaction after a PMI but it cannot be excluded that ALA and PRL might also have been contributing factors.

*Keywords:* milking interval, SCC, PMN, yield, cytokine, acute phase reaction,  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin, prolactin, chemotaxis

Author's address: Branislav Lakic, Department of Clinical Sciences, SLU, P.O. Box 7054, SE-750 07 Uppsala, Sweden. *E-mail:* Branislav.Lakic@slu.se

## Dedication

To My Brother Nenad and My Family

"The cure for boredom is curiosity. There is no cure for curiosity." Ellen Parr

## Contents

List of Publications							
Abbre	eviations	11					
1	Introduction	13					
1.1	Dairy sector development in Sweden	13					
1.2	The healthy udder						
	1.2.1 Physiology of lactation	15					
	1.2.2 Milk formation	16					
	1.2.3 Cells in milk	18					
1.3	Mastitis – a non-infectious or infectious condition	19					
	1.3.1 Definition	19					
	1.3.2 Forms and prevalence of mastitis	19					
1.4	How inflammation and physiological factors affect milk SCC and cell						
	populations	20					
	1.4.1 Mastitis and its influence on SCC	20					
	1.4.2 Physiological factors affecting SCC	21					
1.5	The inflammatory reaction and subsequent changes in milk						
	1.5.1 Inflammation – the key reaction of the innate immune system	22					
	1.5.2 Induction of the inflammatory reaction	22					
	1.5.3 PMN response	23					
	1.5.4 Cytokines	23					
	1.5.5 Acute phase response	25					
	1.5.6 Indirect measures of SCC and mammary gland permeability us	sed					
	as inflammatory indicators	25					
4.0	1.5.7 Influence of mastitis on milk yield and composition	27					
1.6	Natural milk components with immunomodulatory properties	29					
	1.6.1 Prolactin	29					
4 7	1.6.2 Alpha lactaloumin and other whey proteins	29					
1.7	The effect of milking frequency on SCC, PMN, milk yield and						
	Composition	30					
	1.7.1 SCC and PMN	30					
	1.7.2 Milk yield and composition	30					
2	Aims	33					
3	Materials and methods	35					

3.1	Animals and management	35				
3.2	The study design					
3.3	Samples and sampling procedure	36				
3.4	Sample analyses	37				
	3.4.1 Milk composition (papers I-II)	37				
	3.4.2 SCC and PMN (papers I-IV)	37				
	3.4.3 Free fatty acids (paper I)	38				
	3.4.4 Lactate dehydrogenase (paper II)	38				
	3.4.5 Bovine Serum Albumin (paper II)	38				
	3.4.6 Serum Amyloid A (papers II and IV)	38				
	3.4.7 IL-1 $\beta$ (paper II) and IL-8 (paper IV)	38				
	3.4.8 Alpha lactalbumin (papers II and IV)	39				
	3.4.9 Lactose in blood (paper II)	39				
	3.4.10 Cortisol and PRL (paper III) and (papers III-IV)	39				
3.5	Milk whey preparation intended for IL8 and chemotaxis analyses (pa	per				
	IV) 39					
3.6	Isolation of PMN for the migration assay (paper III and IV)	39				
3.7	PMN migration assay (paper III and IV)	40				
3.8	Statistical analysis	41				
4	Main Results & Discussion	43				
<b>4</b> 4.1	Main Results & Discussion Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI	<b>43</b> 43				
<b>4</b> 4.1	Main Results & Discussion Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI 4.1.1 Yield	<b>43</b> 43 43				
<b>4</b> 4.1	<ul><li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li><li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li><li>4.1.1 Yield</li><li>4.1.2 Composition</li></ul>	<b>43</b> 43 43 45				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 43 45 MI 46				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 43 45 MI 46 rs				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator</li> <li>after a PMI</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 43 45 All 46 rs 48				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator</li> <li>after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator</li> <li>after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator</li> <li>after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50 51				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator</li> <li>after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> <li>Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50 51				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator</li> <li>after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> <li>Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may express cytokine-like actions</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50 51 52				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> <li>Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may express cytokine-like actions</li> <li>4.4.1 Chemotactic properties of milk in vitro and IL-1β and IL-8 cont</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50 51 52 tent				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> <li>Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may express cytokine-like actions</li> <li>4.4.1 Chemotactic properties of milk in vitro and IL-1β and IL-8 como of milk</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50 51 52 tent 52				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> <li>Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may express cytokine-like actions</li> <li>4.4.1 Chemotactic properties of milk in vitro and IL-1β and IL-8 cont of milk</li> <li>4.4.2 ALA and PRL in milk and blood</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50 51 52 tent 52 53				
<b>4</b> 4.1 4.2 4.3 4.4	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> <li>Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may express cytokine-like actions</li> <li>4.4.1 Chemotactic properties of milk in vitro and IL-1β and IL-8 cont of milk</li> <li>4.4.2 ALA and PRL in milk and blood</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50 51 52 tent 52 53 59				
<ul> <li>4</li> <li>4.2</li> <li>4.3</li> <li>4.4</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> <li>Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may express cytokine-like actions</li> <li>4.4.1 Chemotactic properties of milk in vitro and IL-1β and IL-8 cont of milk</li> <li>4.4.2 ALA and PRL in milk and blood</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 41 46 rs 48 49 50 51 52 tent 52 53 <b>59</b>				
<ul> <li>4</li> <li>4.1</li> <li>4.2</li> <li>4.3</li> <li>4.4</li> <li>5</li> <li>6</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Main Results &amp; Discussion</li> <li>Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI</li> <li>4.1.1 Yield</li> <li>4.1.2 Composition</li> <li>The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PM</li> <li>Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicator after a PMI</li> <li>4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability</li> <li>4.3.2 Acute phase proteins</li> <li>4.3.3 LDH</li> <li>Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may express cytokine-like actions</li> <li>4.4.1 Chemotactic properties of milk in vitro and IL-1β and IL-8 cont of milk</li> <li>4.4.2 ALA and PRL in milk and blood</li> <li>Conclusions and issues for future research</li> <li>Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning</li> </ul>	<b>43</b> 43 45 47 48 49 50 51 52 52 tent 52 53 <b>59</b> <b>63</b>				

6.2	Syftet med studierna					
6.3	Studiernas uppläggning					
6.4	Resultat och diskussion					
	6.4.1	Mjölkmängd och mjölksammansättning	65			
	6.4.2	Celltal	65			
	6.4.3	Liknar inflammationsreaktionen den som ses vid infektionsut	tlöst			
		masitit?	65			
	6.4.4	Prolaktin och alfa-laktalbumin	66			
6.5	Samm	nanfattning och slutsatser	66			
7	Refer	ences	67			
Acknowledgements/Tack						

## List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Lakic B, Wredle E, Svennersten-Sjaunja K, & Östensson K. (2009). Is there a special mechanism behind the changes in somatic cell and polymorphonuclear leukocyte counts, and composition of milk after a single prolonged milking interval in cows? *Acta. Vet. Scand.* 51-4.
- II Lakic B, Svennersten Sjaunja K, Norell L, Dernfalk J, & Östensson, K. (2011). The effect of a single prolonged milking interval on inflammatory parameters, milk composition and yield in dairy cows. *Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 140(1-2), 110-118.
- III Lakic B, Svennersten-Sjaunja K, Bruckmaier RM, Norell L, & Östensson K. Prolactin and cortisol in bovine milk and blood during the peak in somatic cell count and neutrophils after a prolonged milking interval and the chemotactic effect of prolactin, *in vitro, Submitted to J. Dairy Res.*
- IV Lakic B, Svennersten Sjaunja K, Bruchmaier RM, Lundeheim N, Knight CH, & Östensson K. The inflammatory reaction in the bovine udder during and after a prolonged milking interval, and the in vitro effect of milk, alpha lactalbumin and prolactin on neutrophil migration. *Submitted to Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol.*

Papers I-II are reproduced with the permission of the publishers.

# Abbreviations

ALA	α-lactalbumin
AM	Automatic milking
AMS	Automatic milking system
ATP	Adenosine triphosphat
APP	Acute phase proteins
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
FFA	Free fatty acid
FIL	Feedback inhibitor of lactation
FM	Frequent milking
IL	Interleukin
LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase
MAA	Serum amyloyd A in milk
MFG	Milk fat globule
NAGase	N-acetyl-β-D-glucosaminidase
ODM	Once daily milking
PMI	Prolonged milking interval
PMN	Polymorphonuclrear leukocytes
PRL	Prolactin
PRLb	Prolactin in blood
PRLm	Prolactin in milk
SAA	Serum amyloyd A
SCC	Somatic cell count
TJ	Tight junctions

### 1 Introduction

#### 1.1 Dairy sector development in Sweden

During the last decades, modern dairy production has been characterized by rapid development towards larger herd sizes with more technology-based and automatic management. In the 1990s automatic milking systems (AMS) were introduced on the market which enabled milking of cows with significantly reduced labour hours compared to conventional milking. This trend has also been seen in Sweden, as shown in Table 1, although the number of cows and producers has been dramatically reduced since the 1970s and the dairy sector as a whole has diminished. The average herd size of 62 cows is modest in comparison to other countries, probably reflecting the family farm-based nature of Swedish dairy production, although the number of AMS has increased rapidly. Today a notably high proportion of Swedish cows are milked with AMS.

Dourd of Agriculture).		
Year	1980	2010
Number of Dairy Cows	655 738	348 095
Number of Dairy Herds	44 143	5619
Herd Size (cows)	15	62
Milk Yield/Cow (kg ECM) *	6044	9468

*Table 1.* Development of the Swedish dairy production 1980-2010 (Swedish Board of Agriculture).

\* ECM: Energy Corrected Milk; Data from the Swedish Dairy Association;

Number of AMS\*

755

Good udder health is a necessary precondition for optimal milk production. Mastitis is one the most important causes of losses in milk yield (Hagnestam-Nielsen et al., 2009). It leads to increased milk somatic cell counts (SCC) (Prescott & Breed, 1910) and impaired milk quality (Auldist et al., 1998). Therefore, dairy plants in many countries, such as Sweden, give a price reduction for milk with increased SCC whereas extra good quality milk may get a premium payment. Even mild SCC reactions may affect yield and quality (Hamann et al., 2002). SCC has a dynamic pattern over time and may be influenced to some extent by management factors, such as milking interval (for review, see Davis et al., 1999). Thus, elevated SCC may appear without a pathological background. However, the economic consequences for the dairy farmer may be the same, reduced yield and milk payments. Milking interval is an important aspect of automatic milking (AM). AMS enables frequent milking which, per se, has been shown to increase the cow's daily milk yield (Wagner-Storch & Palmer, 2003). In herds with AM, the SCC at cow level is generally higher than in herds with conventional milking (Rasmussen et al., 2001). This has partly been ascribed to an increased spread of mastitis pathogens due to lack of milking order but, in part, also to irregular milking intervals and long intervals due to incomplete milkings (Bach & Busto, 2005). A standstill due to technical failure in an AMS may lead to a severely prolonged milking interval for many cows because only one cow at a time can be milked when milking is resumed. Such an interruption is often associated with a subsequent increase in the tank milk (Pettersson gv'cn, 2002).

The economy of the modern industrialized dairy sector is dependent on cost-effective milk production. To optimize profitability and animal welfare, registrations for the recording and monitoring of animal health and production have become increasingly fine-tuned. Several milking systems enable registration on-line and in the AMS even at the level of the individual quarter. More frequent and detailed registration of milk parameters at farm level requires improved knowledge of physiological variations to interpret when deviations indicate a pathological process. False alarms increase the risk of over-treatment and cause the farmer unnecessary work, while correct early warning and action, e.g. in case of mastitis, are beneficial. Hence, it is important to map and understand in detail, also subnormal processes occurring in the mammary gland. One such process is the reaction after a single prolonged milking interval, being described and discussed in this PhD thesis. First, some information about the healthy udder and milk, and how it is influenced by inflammation, is presented.

#### 1.2 The healthy udder

#### 1.2.1 Physiology of lactation

Lactation denotes the dynamic process of milk synthesis and secretion. In addition to hormonal regulation, maintenance and intensity of milk synthesis and secretion is, to a high degree, regulated through factors such as milking and suckling (Mepham, 1987).

#### Hormones involved in milk synthesis and secretion

The activity of several lactation-related hormones is necessary for initiation and maintenance of milk synthesis and secretion (Mepham, 1987; for review see Svennersten-Sjaunja & Olsson, 2005). The initiation of lactation in connection to parturition is a result of the interaction of hormones such as oestrogen, progesterone and prolactin (PRL). A surge in plasma PRL is observed shortly prior to calving (Mepham, 1987).

Prolactin (PRL) is a polypeptide that exerts a number of biologically active roles (Mepham, 1987). It is mainly synthesized in the pituitary gland. In addition, the local synthesis and secretion of PRL by mammary epithelial cells have been shown (Le Provost et al., 1994; Lkhider et al., 1997). Prolactin strongly influences cell differentiation and proliferation (Akers et al., 1981). In mammary epithelial cells, PRL enhances metabolism through the maintenance of high concentrations of mRNA, which influence the intensity of milk protein synthesis. Thus, PRL is frequently reported as an anabolic hormone. Prolactin also plays a role in the maintenance of tight junctions (TJ) (Linzell et al., 1975, Cowie et al., 1969). This is important since it is known that increased TJ permeability is associated with decreased milk secretion rate (Allen, 1990). More recent research indicates that the PRL effect on TJ is mainly exerted through the maintenance of mammary epithelium by keeping the DNA content of the cells constant (Flint & Gardner, 1994). The plasma PRL levels are significantly enhanced by suckling and milking but also by the stress (Bole-Feysot et al., 1998; Dorshkind & Horseman 2001; do Amaral et al., 2010). A surge of PRL was observed upon teat stimulation and it remained increased up to one hour subsequent to milking (Gorewit et al., 1992). Additionally, factors not related to stimulation of the udder, such as day length, have been shown to have a profound effect on PRL levels in plasma (Rius et al., 2005; Auchtung et al., 2005).

*Oxytocin* is a hormone required for successful milk ejection (Mepham; 1987). It is a pituitary hormone synthesized in the supra-optic and

paraventricular nuclei of the hypothalamus (Akers, 2002) that is released when the cow sees the calf and in response to teat stimulation. The teat has a well developed sensory innervation. Signals from the stimulated receptors are transmitted to the brain; thereafter oxytocin is transported to the neurohypophysis from where it is released to the blood circulation, and the milk ejection reflex is triggered. The main effect of oxytocin is expressed through its activity on the myoepithelial cells surrounding the alveolei, the milk synthesizing units, squeezing the milk into the duct system and further to the udder cistern (Knight et al., 1994; Pfeilsticker et al., 1996; Bruckmaier et al., 1994; Bruckmaier & Hilger, 2001). The main part of the milk yield is stored in the alveolar region between milkings; thus and without the proper concentration and activity of oxytocin, milk ejection does not work properly. The lag time from the start of teat stimulation until onset of milk ejection ranges from 40 s to more than 2 min and depends on the degree of udder filling (Bruckmaier et al., 1994; Bruckmaier & Hilger, 2001). A supraphysiological concentration, on the other hand, may be harmful because it has been shown to cause opening of the tight junctions (TJ), which in turn may result in reduced milk vield (Allen, 1990; Linzel & Peaker, 1971).

Maintenance of lactation is, additionally, influenced by *corticoids* (Topper & Freeman, 1980). Cortisol, as a primary glucocorticoid and stress hormone in cows, inevitably plays a role in differentiation of the mammary alveolar secretory cells in the final stages of lactogenesis. It also promotes transcription of the genes for caseins and  $\alpha$ -lactalbumin (ALA; Akers, 2002). Cortisol has a general supporting effect on the metabolism of the lactating animal but also supports the secretory function of the epithelial cells and maintains an intact-coherent mammary epithelium (Zettl *et al.*, 1992; Stelwagen *et al.*, 1998).

#### 1.2.2 Milk formation

Cow milk is a complex fluid that is a colloidal dispersion of fat globules and protein (casein and whey proteins) in an aqueous solution of lactose, minerals, vitamins and other minor constituents. The complex process of milk synthesis starts with recruiting the essential nutrients from the blood and thereafter transporting them into epithelial cells (Mepham, 1987). Most of the milk constituents are synthesized *de novo* in the mammary epithelial cells, while a few, e.g. ions, some proteins and immunoglobulins, pass unchanged from blood to the milk compartment.

#### Fat

The fat content in cow milk varies between 3.8 - 4.9% (Akers, 2002; Blowey & Edmondson, 2010). To date 440 different fatty acids have been indentified in

milk. Although the basolateral membrane is involved in absorption of invariably long fatty acids such as C16 and C18, the shorter fatty acids C4-C14 are synthesized *de novo* in the mammary gland (Jenness, 1986; Mepham, 1987). In ruminants fatty acid synthesis is also performed via acetate and b-hydroxibutyrate (Mepham, 1987). Triglycerides are synthesized in the smooth endoplasmic reticulum of epithelial cells, where the small fat droplets are formed. The microlipid droplets with a surface of protein and polar lipids are released in the cytoplasm (Mather & Keenan, 1998). Thereafter, numerous small droplets fuse and move towards the apical part of the membrane where they are secreted. The fused fat droplets are wrapped with an epithelial membrane which protects the fat from lipolysis. In this way a milk fat globule (MFG) is formed. Thus, the amount of membrane material is an important factor for the lipolytic resistance of MFG (Evers, 2004).

#### Proteins

The protein content in cow milk varies between 3.0-3.6% (Akers, 2002; Blowey & Edmondson, 2010). The proportion of the milk synthesized proteins and whey proteins is approximately 80 and 20%, respectively. Several amino acid transport systems are involved in the transfer of the different amino acids from one side of the basolateral membrane to the other for protein synthesis (Jenness, 1986; Mepham, 1987). Inside the cell, amino acids are covalently bound and form proteins in ribosomes and by the rough endoplasmatic reticulum (Mepham, 1987). Ribosomes are the major site of the synthesis of internal proteins (for instance most enzymes, proteins involved in cell-to-cell contacts and membrane bound enzymes), while proteins intended for secretion in the milk are synthesized by the endoplasmatic reticulum. For casein formation, proteins are further processed in the Golgi apparatus where the casein molecules, calcium and phosphorus form casein micelles. The major proteins that can be found in milk are several kinds of casein (milk proteins), ALA and  $\beta$ -lactglobulin (whey proteins). ALA is significantly important for the synthesis of lactose. Milk proteins and lactose are transported to the apical membrane of the cell via secretory vesicles that bud on the Golgi.

#### Lactose

Lactose represents the major carbohydrate-disaccharide in bovine milk with a content that varies between 4.6 and 4.8% (Akers, 2002; Blowey & Edmondson, 2010). Lactose is one of the major energy sources in bovine milk but is also a component that significantly regulates osmolarity and contributes to the iso-osmotic balance in the udder (Mepham, 1987). Thus, the volume of the synthesized and secreted milk is largely dependent on the amount of available

lactose. When lactose synthesis is impaired or the concentration is decreased, for instance due to leakage through impaired tight junctions, milk osmolarity is maintained by sodium and chloride ions (Kuhn *et al.*, 1980; Mepham, 1987). Lactose is a milk parameter that is minimally subjected to changes under physiological conditions. It is synthesized in the Golgi apparatus from two molecules of glucose which are first transformed into galactose (Kuhn *et al.*, 1980; Mepham, 1987). In general, the transformation of glucose into galactose occurs within the cell but, additionally, synthesized galactose may, to some extent, be absorbed by the epithelial cells. The enzyme lactose synthase plays an inevitable role as catalyst in lactose synthesis. It consists of galactosyltransferase and ALA. These enzymatic subunits, particularly ALA, have a strong impact on lactose synthesis. A restricted availability of ALA means a significant limiting factor for lactose synthesis. Exclusively in lactose synthesis, galactosyltransferase has a significant role during glycoprotein biosynthesis.

#### 1.2.3 Cells in milk

The expression "somatic cell count" (SCC) denotes the concentration of body cells present in bovine milk. They mainly consist of leukocytes. (for review, see Burvenich *et al.*, 1995). The mammary gland is unique compared to other organs in that leukocytes in fairly large numbers are also present in the normal secretion. Milk from a healthy bovine mammary gland may contain up to 100 x  $10^3$  cells/ml although some findings indicate that the upper threshold value should be less, such as 50 000 cells/ml (Hillerton, 1999; Hamann, 2002; Berglund *et al.*, 2007; Forsbäck *et al.*, 2010). The probability that a mammary gland with milk SCC below 100 000 cells/ml is harbouring an infection is low (Brolund *et al.*, 1985). In practice, mastitis control programmes often apply a higher upper threshold value of SCC in cow composite milk as "normal". Several physiological factors can, to some extent, influence the SCC, which must be considered when interpreting if a cow's SCC is normal or not.

Milk leukocyte populations consist of polymorphonuclear neutrophils (PMN), monocyte-macrophages and lymphocytes, and to a small extent, epithelial cells (for review see e.g. Burvenich *et al.*, 1995 and Sordillo *et al.*, 1997). No strict normal values have been established for the differential cell counts in milk, but most researchers who have studied milk from *healthy* glands, i.e. with a SCC < 100 x  $10^3$  cells/ml, report values of < 25% PMN and > 70% monocyte-macrophages, with a small proportion of lymphocytes (Fox & Schultz, 1985; Ostensson *et al.*, 1988; Ostensson, 1993b; Pillai *et al.*, 2001; Rivas *et al.*, 2001; Lindmark-Månsson *et al.*, 2006). Most studies show even lower values, < 20%, for the proportion of PMN. Milk lymphocytes are mainly

T lymphocytes, constituting up to 60 % of the lymphocyte population, and a smaller proportion of B cells of < 20% (Park *et al.*, 1992; Taylor *et al.*, 1994). The T cells consist mostly of CD 8+ cells, known as T cytotoxic cells and, to a lesser extent,CD4+cells or T helper cells (for review see Sordillo *et al.*, 1997).

#### 1.3 Mastitis – a non-infectious or infectious condition

#### 1.3.1 Definition

Mastitis means inflammation of the mammary gland. The inflammatory reaction is a response to an insult such as bacteria, toxins, chemical agents and physical trauma (Tizard, 2007). Thus, the terms infection and inflammation should be distinguished from each other. The inflammatory status of the udder can be evaluated by measuring the concentration of various factors in milk that change during the inflammatory reaction; i.e. inflammatory indicators (Sandholm, 1995a). Infection can only be diagnosed by bacteriological examination of the milk. Pronounced mastitis is usually a consequence of invasion by microorganisms. Milder mastitis reactions might occur as a result of management factors, for instance related to milking (Fernando & Spahr, 1983; Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert, 1996; Clark *et al.*, 2006). Additionally, certain physiological conditions are known to be associated with an increased SCC, the most frequently used inflammatory indicator (for review see Harmon, 1994).

#### 1.3.2 Forms and prevalence of mastitis

Mastitis is one of the most prevalent and costly diseases in dairy cows and a factor that severely affects milk production, health and welfare (Hortet & Seegers 1998; Seegers *et al.*, 2003; Hagnestam *et al.*, 2007; Hogeveen *et al.*, 2011). The mastitis complex represents a huge economic problem, primarily attributable to decreased milk production but also due to early cow replacement, discarded milk and impaired milk composition (Østerås, 2000; Halasa *et al.*, 2009). Mastitis can be divided in two forms according to the symptoms: clinical and subclinical. Clinical mastitis exhibits visible signs of inflammation while subclinical mastitis remains silent and can be diagnosed only with laboratory methods. The subclinical form is most prevalent and causes the greatest economic losses, primarily through reduced milk yield. Clinical mastitis cases can be detected easily and treated if necessary, while the silent subclinical form may remain undetected unless laboratory analysis of the milk is performed regularly, and in many cases becomes chronic. Elimination

of mastitis infections by treatment with antimicrobials often fails, particularly in subclinical mastitis (Barkema *et al.*, 2006; van den Borne *et al.*, 2010). The incidence of subclinical mastitis may vary from country to country but in Sweden around 2/3 of the cows are affected per lactation (Swedish Dairy Association, 2010). The incidence of clinical mastitis, based on veterinary treated cases, is between ca 15 - 20 %.

# 1.4 How inflammation and physiological factors affect milk SCC and cell populations

The cell concentration in milk has, for many decades, been the sovereign indicator of mammary gland inflammatory status in cows. In the beginning of the last century, Prescott & Breed (1910) microscopically observed so-called "body cells" in milk and found an increased concentration during mastitis. Some decades later, Paape *et al.*, (1963) introduced the current term somatic cell count. Inflammation has a strong effect on SCC. In addition, the SCC can, to some extent, be influenced by physiological and management factors (for review see Harmon, 1994), or more correctly, physiological and management factors may also cause inflammatory reactions in the udder, as reflected in an increased SCC. Some inflammatory reactions in the udder that occur without pathological reasons are considered as physiological inflammation (Sandholm, 1995b; Manlongat *et al.*, 1998).

#### 1.4.1 Mastitis and its influence on SCC

Inflammation initiates an intensive and enhanced recruitment of leukocytes, especially PMN, from blood to the udder and milk, in order to eliminate or neutralize the insult (for review, see Sordillo *et al.*, 1997). The SCC increases mainly due to an enhanced concentration of PMN which may rise to almost 100% of the total SCC during severe inflammations. During an intramammary infection, the SCC may rise very quickly and reach concentrations of several 10<sup>6</sup> cells/ml. An extremely high SCC is more regularly seen in clinical than in subclinical mastitis, in which the SCC elevation may vary more. The increased proportion of PMN during mastitis results in a decrease in the proportion of monocyte-macrophages while the relative contribution of lymphocytes to the SCC remains almost unaltered (Saad & Ostensson, 1990; Ostensson, 1993a). Among the milk lymphocytes there is a shift towards a predominance of CD4+T lymphocytes prevail (for review, see Sordillo *et al.*, 1997).

#### 1.4.2 Physiological factors affecting SCC

A number of physiological and management factors, such as the stage of lactation, lactation number, breed, season, milk yield and milking routines, have been shown to influence SCC (Brolund, 1985; for review, see Harmon, 1994). Thus, various physiological conditions should be considered when interpreting SCC. The SCC varies physiologically depending on the stage of lactation (Schepers et al., 1997; Piccinini et al., 2007). Increased SCC is observed for up to two weeks after calving and when lactation ceases (Miller et al., 1991; Manlogat et al., 1998). Additionally, an increased presence of PMN in milk at the onset and offset of the lactation has been reported (McDonald & Anderson, 1981a, b; Miller et al., 1991). Towards the offset of lactation SCC may also be influenced by milk yield; the lower the milk yield, the more concentrated the milk and the higher the SCC (Dohoo & Meek, 1982; Reneau, 1986; for review see Harmon, 1994). A concentration effect may also be a factor behind the proportional increase in SCC seen after feed and water deprivation, associated with decreased milk yield (Reneau, 1986; Kefford et al., 1995). Although an increased SCC is seen in cows of higher parity, it is more likely to be an effect of a higher prevalence of mastitis with parity than of parity per se (Emanuelson et al., 1988). Season may also affect the SCC under certain conditions. In a study performed in Wisconsin, US, pronounced peaks in SCC were observed during periods of high temperatures in July and August, although the SCC was also elevated from April to October, compared with the winter season (Bodoh et al., 1976). Therefore, it appears that the effect of season is not solely attributable to high temperature. During milking the SCC varies depending on the *fraction of milk*. It is higher in foremilk and strippings than in bulk milk, and highest in residual milk (Paape & Tucker, 1966; Ostensson et al., 1988). Finally, milking frequency appears to have a strong influence on milk SCC (Fernando & Spahr, 1983; Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert, 1996; Clark et al., 2006), having been shown to increase in response to prolonged milking intervals as well as very short milking intervals. Few studies have investigated the effect of single prolonged milking interval on SCC at cow level being described in this thesis but elevated SCC has been observed in herd tank milk after omitting one milking (Pettersson et al., 2002). Additionally, SCC shows a very varying and dynamic pattern over time, with short, transient periods of increased SCC which have been ascribed to normal variation and/or physiological inflammatory episodes.

#### 1.5 The inflammatory reaction and subsequent changes in milk

#### 1.5.1 Inflammation - the key reaction of the innate immune system

The closing mechanism of the teat canal and its antibacterial keratin layer, soluble antibacterial factors present in normal milk, and the flushing out of milk, constitute important parts of the passive defence mechanisms of the mammary gland (Sandholm & Korhonen, 1995c). If invading pathogens have managed to overcome the passive defence mechanisms, the immune defence is activated as an ultimate line of defence (for review, see Sordillo et al., 1997; Tizard, 2007). Mastitis is primarily combated by the innate immune system. Inflammation stands for the key function of the innate immunity: to rapidly recruit humoral and cellular defence mechanisms to the site of injury or microbial invasion, to neutralize invaders, initiate the healing process and reestablish normal organ function. Although the innate immune system lacks memory, it promptly responds upon identification of a pathogen (Tizard, 2007) and the reaction is often sufficient to terminate an infection before clinical manifestation of the disease has occurred. Principally, the innate immune system is non-specific and based on recognition of pathogen-specific molecules that make them chemically diverse from normal body components (for review see Rainard & Riollet, 2003). The major leukocyte types involved in the innate immune system are PMN, monocytes-macrophages and lymphocytes, especially the population of natural killer (NK) cells. Besides alterations in cellular and humoral components, the vascular system is significantly affected during inflammation, as manifested by, for example, increased permeability.

#### 1.5.2 Induction of the inflammatory reaction

Macrophages constitute the largest proportion of the cells in normal milk and play a role in early inflammatory stages, and in recognizing invaders and foreign factors (Sandholm, 1995b; for review see Sordillo *et al.*, 1997). They are capable of sustainable phagocytosis but mainly act as scavengers at the end of the inflammatory process and, thereafter, aid in re-establishing physiological functions. Macrophages are also antigen processing cells and are important for antigen presentation to lymphocytes to initiate antibody production (Riollet *et al.*, 2000). Macrophages are extremely potent producers of the cytokines (Tizard, 2007) necessary for initiating and mediating an inflammatory process, either alone or, often, interacting with other factors (Craven, 1983). The inflammatory reaction starts when macrophages identify the insulting factor (microorganisms or others) as foreign. This recognition process induces a pronounced production of cytokines in the macrophages, among which some have an attractant effect on PMN. Cytokines may also be produced by tissue cells and leukocytes. Thus, they may increase in milk as a result of leakage from damaged cells or tissue fluid and/or blood in case of trauma and/or conditions of, for example, impaired TJ, and initiate inflammation. Even if these cytokines might act by stimulating macrophages and other cells to further cytokine production, they may also act directly, inducing an enhanced PMN recruitment to milk and initiation of other inflammatory responses.

#### 1.5.3 PMN response

After recognition, the first phase of the inflammatory response is characterized by an intensive and rapid recruitment of PMNs to the site of inflammation, to neutralize microorganisms or other insulting factors (Tizard, 2007). To migrate from the blood compartment into the tissue the PMN must first be able to adhere to the endothelium. This is achieved through the expression of adhesion proteins on the endothelial cells and circulating leukocytes, upon inflammatory stimuli. After adhesion, the PMN migrate between the endothelial cells to the tissue, at the inflammatory site. Since milk exhibits chemoattractant properties, many PMN move further between the epithelial cells of the udder, into the eliminate milk (Sandholm, 1995b). PMN microorganisms through phagocytosis and intracellular killing by the oxygen burst (for review, see Burvenich et al., 1995; Paape et al., 2002). This phagocytic function is considered to be the most important defence of the udder, and PMN to be the most important actors to combat mastitis. The phagocytic capacity of the PMN becomes reduced during the time they spend in milk and the highest viability has been observed of PMN isolated from residual milk (Sarikaya et al., 2005). This phenomenon has been ascribed to loss of energy and exhaustion by phagocytosis of casein micelles and fat globules (Paape et al., 2002).

#### 1.5.4 Cytokines

The inflammatory reaction aims to neutralize the insulting factor and restore normal function. This cannot be achieved solely through recruitment of PMN to the inflammatory site. The inflammatory process is a synchronized action of immune mediators, such as cytokines, with a wide variety of functions. Cytokines are small soluble proteins (<50 kDa) that act in low concentrations to initiate and mediate the inflammatory reaction in different ways, principally as communicators between leukocytes (Tizard, 2007). They influence cytokine secretion by other cells (paracrine action) and also act in a self-regulating manner (autocrine action; Tizard, 2007). Cytokines represent potent regulators of haematopoiesis, stress, inflammation, immunity and tissue repair (Belardelli & Ferrantini, 2002; Rouveix, 1997; Ebersole & Cappelli, 2000) and can be

divided into different groups according to their principal functions: chemokines, interferons, colony-stimulating factors, peptide growth factors and tumor necrosis factors (Nathan & Sporn, 1991; Sordillo *et al.*, 1997; Ebersole & Cappelli, 2000; Alluwaimi, 2004).

Proinflammatory cytokines exert their main role through initiation of the host immune defence, e.g. by affecting the vascular system and priming of leukocytes, inducing chemotaxis and enhancing the phagocyting potential. Additionally, some cytokines have a down-regulatory role to ensure that the inflammatory reaction is terminated. Independently of the grade of an inflammatory stimulus, cytokine effects are expressed only after binding to special receptors (Akira et al., 2006). Cytokines can be synthesized and secreted by many different kinds of cells in the body, which are not necessarily organized in tissues, such as leukocytes. This makes the key distinction between hormones and cytokines although they act in similar ways (Okada et al., 1997; Paape et al., 2002; for review see Alluwaimi, 2004). The main cytokines that have been detected in bovine mastitis are interleukin (IL)-1, IL-2, IL-6, IL-8, IL-12, TNF-α, colony stimulating factor (CSF) and interferon (IFN)- $\gamma$  (for review, see Sordillo *et al.*, 1997 and Alluwaimi, 2004). The mRNA for numerous cytokines has been identified in the healthy bovine mammary gland although the cytokine concentration in normal tissue and milk is negligible (Hagiwara et al., 2000; Alluwaimi et al., 2002).

The cytokines found to have the most profound effect on PMN chemotaxis during inflammatory reactions are IL-1, IL-8, tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- $\alpha$ ) and Complement-5a (Nakagawa-Tosa *et al.*, 1995; Alsemgeest *et al.*, 1996). IL-1 and TNF- $\alpha$  are rapidly secreted in response to an inflammatory challenge. In the initial stages of inflammation, TNF- $\alpha$  regulates the innate immune response in unison with IL-1 $\beta$  and, in the later stages, in unison with IL-6, which facilitates the transition from innate to acquired immunity by antigen presentation and stimulation of T cells. There is a strong correlation between the blood concentrations of TNF- $\alpha$  and IL-6 in cows with mastitis (Sordillo & Peel, 1992; Hagiwara *et al.*, 2001). Under the influence of IL-1 $\beta$ , arachidonic acid is converted to leukotriens, known to have a potent effect on PMN migration (Shuster *et al.*, 1995; 1997; Riollet *et al.*, 2000). IL-8 is a particularly potent cytokine for activation of PMN, enhancing their migration and respiratory burst (Tizard 2007).

The increased vascular permeability and other vascular events occurring during inflammation are mainly regulated by specific vasoactive cytokines, such as histamine, serotonin, kinins and prostaglandins. Cortisol, which is a stress related hormone, exerts a general profound effect on the immune defence through different inflammatory mediators (Tizard, 2007). Long-term stress is considered to suppress immune function and increase susceptibility to infection, mainly due to the effect of cortisol (Dhabhar, 2009), while short-term stress may boost the immune response (Ortega *et al.*, 1997). Increased serum cortisol levels in cows, e.g. in relation to transport-induced stress, have been associated with increased milk SCC (Yagi *et al.*, 2004; Gygax *et al.*, 2006).

#### 1.5.5 Acute phase response

Acute phase proteins (APP) are serum proteins that increase shortly after exposition to an inflammatory stimulus. The synthesis and secretion of APP occurs primarily in hepatocytes upon stimulation by IL-1, IL-6 and TNF- $\alpha$  (Tizard 2007). The main APP in the bovine species are serum amyloid A (SAA) and haptoglobin (HP), while  $\alpha$ 1-acid glycoprotein, C reactive protein (CRP) and fibrinogen are less important (for review, see Petersen *et al.*, 2004). Substantially increased concentrations of SAA and HP in serum have been observed in the acute phase of inflammation in the bovine. Additionally, the concentration of both proteins increases in milk during mastitis, and local production in the mammary gland has been shown (McDonald *et al.*, 2001; Jacobsen *et al.*, 2005). It has been found experimentally that in endotoxin-induced mastitis the up-regulation of the APP genes for SAA and HP occurs shortly after challenge, while increased concentrations of respective proteins appear later, at 8 and 12 h respectively, declining after 24-48 h (Vels *et al.*, 2009).

Haptoglobin and SAA in both serum and milk have a high sensitivity and specificity for differentiating between healthy animals and those with clinical mastitis (Eckersall *et al.*, 2001). They have also been found to be positively correlated with SCC in moderate mastitis reactions (Åkerstedt *et al.*, 2007). Thus, quantification and monitoring of APP have been suggested as a means of diagnosing and mirroring inflammatory status in the mammary gland. SAA and HP have both been shown to exhibit immunomodulatory effects and SAA especially can enhance chemotaxis of PMN, monocytes and T-lymphocytes (for review, see Petersen *et al.*, 2004).

# 1.5.6 Indirect measures of SCC and mammary gland permeability used as inflammatory indicators

The inflammatory reaction results in a number of changes in milk that can be used as indicators of mastitis (Sandholm, 1995a). Some are well correlated with SCC. Performing milk cell counts requires fresh milk, which is a limiting factor. The concentration of several enzymes and blood proteins increase in

milk during mastitis and can be used as indicators of mastitis, even after the milk has been stored frozen.

#### Enzymes

An indirect estimation of the SCC and PMN proportion in milk might be obtained through analysis of intracellular enzymes. The concentration of enzymes originating from PMNs increases exponentially with increased milk SCC (Sandholm, 1995a). Enzymes such N-acetyl-B-D glucosaminidase (NAGase), lactate dehydrogenase (LDH), ß-glucuronidase and catalase are released from phagocytes as a result of phagocytosis and cell lysis, but they might also leak from damaged epithelial cells (Bogin et al., 1977; Emanuelson et al., 1987; Berning & Shook, 1992). In mastitic milk their main source is considered to be the leukocytes. LDH and NAGase have been used in routine work with large sample quantities, and have shown a strong correlation with SCC (Kitchen et al., 1980; Zank & Schlatterer 1998). Concentrations of NAGase and LDH have also been shown to vary based on breed as well lactation stage. (Ostensson 1993b; Chagunda, 2006). It is considered that the intracellular concentration of these enzymes is fairly constant in healthy mammary glands. Similarly, the adenosine triphosphate (ATP) content of all living cells is approximately constant. Milk concentration of ATP can also be used as an indirect measure of SCC attributable to its positive correlation with SCC (Emanuelson et al., 1987). The disadvantage of ATP in comparison with SCC, LDH and NAGase is that ATP is unstable and rapidly degrades after the sample is taken if it is not stabilized, e.g. by EDTA. ATP has only been used to a small extent in practice as a mastitis indicator (Emanuelson et al., 1987).

#### Serum proteins

Apart from APP, blood-derived proteins such as bovine serum albumin (BSA) and anti-trypsins may be increased in milk during mastitis (Sandholm, 1995a). They indicate increased permeability in the endothelium and epithelium as an effect of inflammation. Thus, the content of the blood protein in milk adds information about the characteristics of the inflammatory process compared to the SCC. BSA and antitrypsins have a fairly good correlation with the SCC, although not as high as PMN, NAGase and ATP (Emanuelson *et al.*, 1987). No causal relation exists between increased permeability and the enhanced recruitment of leukocytes to the milk during the inflammation. Analyses of serum proteins have mainly been used in research (Kitchen *et al.*, 1980; Honkanen-Buzalski & Sandholm, 1981).

#### Lactose

The lactose content in milk is highly correlated with the inflammatory status of the mammary gland. The mastitis reaction causes tissue damage, resulting in disturbed synthesis of milk with depressed biosynthesis of lactose and consequently a lower lactose level in milk (Mepham, 1987). Lactose is a constant parameter in milk from healthy udder quarters and appears to be almost constant from one lactation to the next. The relation between SCC and lactose has been a subject of interest (Vangroenweghe *et al.*, 2002; Berglund *et al.*, 2007) in case lactose could be used as a reliable indicator of mastitis. Analysis of lactose is inexpensive and the handling of milk samples for analysis is easy. Lactose as an inflammatory indicator seems to be useful at the udder quarter level but is less reliable in tank milk (Berning & Shook, 1992; Berglund *et al.*, 2007).

#### 1.5.7 Influence of mastitis on milk yield and composition

The yield and composition of milk is influenced by the health status of the udder. Clinical mastitis results in a pronounced increase in SCC and intracellular enzymes, increase of serum proteins, ions and proteolytic and lypolytic enzymes derived from blood, and a decreased lactose content (see e.g. Sandholm, 1995a). The deleterious effects of mastitis on milk constituents vary depending on the intensity of inflammation. The inflammatory reaction is rapidly reflected in elevated SCC which, through their proteolytic enzymatic activity, especially by the PMNs, negatively affect the milk quality when they are present in high concentration (Le Roux et al., 2003). The inflammatory reaction affects major (lactose, protein, casein, fat) and minor milk constituents (minerals and enzymes) to varying degrees, attributable to their different amounts, ways of synthesis and chemical composition (Miller et al., 1983; Randolph & Erwin, 1974). Thus, lactose and casein content decrease, while the concentrations of serum proteins, fat and minor components such as minerals and enzymes, increase. This leads to impaired milk quality and processing properties of the milk (Auldist et al., 1998). Mastitis, additionally, causes decreased milk synthesis and reduction in yield. The latter has been estimated to be as much as 5 % during a lactation affected with subclinical mastitis (Hagnestam-Nielsen et al., 2009). The changes in milk yield and composition have been observable at a SCC as low as 50 x  $10^3$ /ml (Tolle *et al.*, 1971; Korhonen & Kaartinen, 1995; Hamann et al., 2002).

The lactose content of cow milk with an elevated SCC has been observed to be decreased (Miller *et al.*, 1983). The lactose concentration has been shown to be sensitive to inflammation and a significant decrease has been observed, not

only during clinical mastitis (Claesson, 1965; for review see Harmon, 1994) but also when the SCC is moderately increased (Berglund *et al.*, 2007). In comparison with other milk components the lactose concentration in the healthy udder is, constant, most likely due to its osmoregulating function (Candek-Potokar *et al.*, 2006; Forsbäck *et al.*, 2010). The lowered lactose content during mastitis is considered to be partly due to depressed synthesis and increased enzymatic degradation of lactose but also partly to leakage of lactose from the alveolus to the circulating blood because of disturbed integrity of the tight junctions during inflammation (Stelwagen *et al.*, 1997; Coulon *et al.*, 2002; Bruckmaier *et al.*, 2004). To maintain the osmolarity in the milk, sodium and chloride pass from blood to milk, resulting in an increase of these ions in milk during mastitis.

The total milk protein concentration increases parallel with the SCC (Auldist & Hubble, 1998). Clearly altered milk protein profiles have been observed at SCC levels of slightly more than  $100 \ge 10^3$ /ml (Urech *et al.*, 1999). During inflammation in the udder, total milk protein concentration is increased due to a higher content of whey (serum) proteins, while the casein content has been observed to be lowered. According to Korhonen & Kaartinen (1995), major whey proteins such as β-lactglobulin and ALA are negatively affected during mastitis, due to lower synthesis as well as proteolysis, although the elevated content of BSA is due to leakage from the blood into milk through impaired TJ. The decrease of the casein content is considered mainly to be attributable to epithelial cells damaged during the inflammatory process. The negative balance in the protein content during inflammation can be ascribed to a certain extent to the increased content of both proteolytic enzymes (e.g. plasmin, plasminogen and cathepsin) and lipolytic enzymes that is observed during the course of inflammation. It appears to be a result of leakage from the blood compartment through impaired TJ and leads to enhanced degradation of protein and fat in mastitic milk.

High milk SCC also negatively influences the content of fat in milk, apparently due to decreased fat synthesis in the epithelial cells (Randolph & Erwin1974). Mastitis is associated with increased concentrations of free fatty acids (FFA) in milk which is indicative of fat deterioration. Fat hydrolysis is catalyzed by lipoprotein lipase which originates in epithelial cells (Wiking *et al.*, 2006).

#### 1.6 Natural milk components with immunomodulatory properties

There is an emerging field of research on common milk constituents and factors naturally present in milk, which might have immunomodulatory properties and induce physiological inflammatory reactions.

#### 1.6.1 Prolactin

In addition to its lactational role, PRL has been shown to have a significant involvement in immune functions, playing an important role in signalling between immune and neuro-endocrine systems (for review, see Yu-Lee, 2002). Prolactin has been found to trigger a pro-inflammatory immune response and stimulate PMN chemotaxis (Brand *et al.*, 2004; Boutet *et al.*, 2007). Upon PRL stimulation, bovine mammary epithelial cells significantly amplified mRNA expression for several proinflammatory cytokines, such as: IL-1, IL-6, IL-8, granulocyte macrophage colony stimulating factor (GMCSF; delays PMN apoptosis) and TNF- $\alpha$  (Boutet *et al.*, 2007). In contrast to its indirect chemotactic role, PRL might also have a direct effect on human macrophage and PMN cells (Dogusan *et al.*, 2001; Ortega *et al.*, 1997).

#### 1.6.2 Alpha lactalbumin and other whey proteins

Several whey proteins and casein have been shown to exhibit immunomodulatory properties (Epps *et al.*, 1977; Wong *et al.*, 1997a, b; Rusu *et al.*, 2009, 2010). ALA constitutes a major fraction of the whey proteins. It is a 142 amino acid long protein that, apart from its role in lactose synthesis (Ramakrishnan *et al.*, 2001) and indirectly in balancing osmotic pressure in the milk, is suggested to play an immunomodulatory role (Wong *et al.*, 1997b). However, the results are somewhat contradictory in that some researchers have indicated an inhibitory effect of whey proteins on PMN migration (Wong *et al.*, 1997a, b) whereas others suggest a stimulatory effect on chemotaxis, phagocytosis, oxidative burst and degranulation (Rusu *et al.*, 2009, 2010). Whey proteins have also been found to enhance the accumulation of cytokines, such as IL-1 $\alpha$ , IL-8, IL-6, macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP)-1alpha, MIP-1beta, and TNF-  $\alpha$ .

# 1.7 The effect of milking frequency on SCC, PMN, milk yield and composition

#### 1.7.1 SCC and PMN

The length of the milking interval has been observed to influence the milk SCC. Milking once a day increases the SCC (Clark et al., 2006; Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert, 1996). Once-daily milking (ODM) on a regular basis also results in an increased proportion of PMN along with the increased SCC (Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert, 1996), while one omitted milking seems not to influence the proportion of PMN (Fox & Schultz, 1985) but studies of a single prolonged milking interval are sparse. Herds with AM, generally have higher SCC in tank milk as well as at the cow level (Rasmussen et al., 2001, 2002). This might be attributable to the increased risk of spreading mastitis pathogens between cows but to some extent, it has also been ascribed to irregular and irregularly occurring long milking intervals due to incomplete milking (Bach & Busto, 2005). Observations on the influence of frequent milkings, i.e. more than two times daily, on udder health and SCC are contradictory. An increased SCC in cows milked with short intervals (3 h) has been observed (Fernando & Spahr, 1983), while other studies have shown significantly lower milk SCC in cows milked four or six times a day (Dahl et al., 2004; Shields et al., 2011). High milking frequency has been found to increase mastitis susceptibility (Philpot & Nickerson, 2000).

#### 1.7.2 Milk yield and composition

The length of the milking interval has a significant influence on milk composition and yield (for review, see Davis et al., 1999; Bernier-Dodier et al., 2010). Frequent milking (FM) is associated with increased daily milk yield, which has been ascribed to enhanced cell proliferation and differentiation as well as increased milk synthesis (Soberon et al., 2010). FM has been shown to be positively correlated not only with milk yield but also protein content (Sorensen et al., 2001; Dahl et al., 2004; Bernier-Dodier et al., 2010). The benefit of FM on protein content is in lower activity of the enzyme plasmin, and shorter storage in the udder, which lead to lower degradation of protein (Sorensen et al., 2001). Low udder pressure due to lower milk volume stored in the udder between milkings during periods of frequent milking, may also enhance the stability of tight junctions and thereby diminish leakage between blood and milk. Milk fat content may be affected negatively (Klei et al., 1997) or positively (Dahl et al., 2004) by FM. The negative influence of FM on the fat have been explained in different ways including increased air exposure due to frequent milking, raised enzymatic activity of fatty acid syntethase, and

higher production of short-chain fatty acids (Klei *et al.*, 1997). FM has been shown to give undesirable effects on milk fat in terms of increased content of free fatty acids (Svennersten-Sjaunja *et al.*, 2002), which may impart for a sour-flavour to the milk.

Regularly applied *long milking intervals* lead to reduced *milk yield*. The milking interval should be less than 18 hours to avoid adverse effects on milk yield and milk quality (Stelwagen *et al.*, 1997; Bach & Busto, 2005). The lower milk yield observed during once daily milking (ODM) could be ascribed to a decline in the number of secretory cells due to involution. This is less likely to occur after one single omitted milking and it appears to be rather an effect of reduced milk synthesis upon increased pressure of accumulated milk (Bach & Busto, 2005). The influence of feedback inhibitor of lactation (FIL) on milk synthesis during longer milking intervals has also been considered (Hillerton *et al.*, 1990). Recent studies have indicated that the FIL could be serotonin. By blocking serotonin receptors, gene expression for milk proteins and  $\alpha$ -albumin was increased, as well as milk yield (Hernandez *et al.*, 2008).

Changes in milk composition due to longer milking intervals during ODM have been observed (Stelwagen et al., 1994a; Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert, 1996). ODM in comparison with two or more daily milkings resulted in significantly higher SCC, protein and fat content in the milk in addition to a decrease in milk volume. It is observed that during ODM mammary cells become leaky, so that movements from milk to blood compartment and vice versa are present to a higher degree. The changes in milk protein content when cows are milked with prolonged milking intervals may be due to increased content of serum protein, suggesting leakage through the tight junctions (Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert, 1996). Protease activity has been found to be increased in milk from udders exposed to ODM. The higher protein and fat content in milk has been ascribed to a positive energy balance due to the ODM (Knutson et al., 1993). In general the casein content is not considered to be affected by milking frequency. However, increased casein content has been reported when applying ODM regularly (Claesson, 1965; Lacy-Hulbert et al., 1999), which has been ascribed to the large size of the casein micelles, making them incapable of leaking out to the blood compartment through TJs.

The effects of regularly applied long milking intervals on various milk parameters have been thoroughly studied but little is known about how a *single* prolonged milking interval (PMI) influences SCC, milk yield and quality, as shown in the literature review in this introduction. A single PMI, such as might be associated with technical failures in automatic milking systems, leads to a subsequent SCC peak in bulk tank milk (Pettersson *gv*′*cn*, 2002). Increased

SCC indicates mastitis and is generally correlated with reduced milk yield and quality, and often used as a criterion for milk payment. Whether the transient SCC peak after a single PMI affects yield and quality is not known. A single PMI may be of economic concern for the farmer if it adversely affects yield and, additionally the milk payment may be reduced due to the SCC peak in tank milk. The short duration of the inflammatory reaction after a PMI and its non-pathological history raise questions about the underlying immunological mechanisms. It is important to learn more about this kind of physiological inflammation to improve the interpretation of SCC in practice, and the general understanding of udder immunology. This thesis describes the inflammatory reaction after a single PMI of 24 h at both the cow and the quarter level, and how it influences milk yield and quality.

## 2 Aims

The overall aim of this thesis was to gain further knowledge about the characteristics, immunological background and effect of the physiological inflammatory reaction in the udder of cows that occurs after a single prolonged milking interval (PMI) of 24 h, as previously indicated by increased herd milk SCC.

The specific aims were to:

- ➢ Investigate the effect of a single PMI on milk yield, quality and composition.
- Examine if the single PMI leads to epithelial cell damage and/or impaired epithelial integrity.
- Map the kinetics and magnitude of the SCC reaction and the relative contribution of PMN.
- Determine at what time after the PMI the SCC peak occurs and when the inflammatory reaction is initiated.
- Map the characteristics of the inflammatory response in terms of other inflammatory indicators than SCC and PMN, such as acute phase proteins.
- Examine possible immunological factors that could induce the enhanced leukocyte migration reflected in the SCC peak after a PMI, with special attention to natural milk components, such as ALA and PRL.
- Examine *in vitro* the chemotactic activity of the milk during and after a PMI and of ALA and PRL.

### 3 Materials and methods

This section summarizes the materials and methods applied in the studies in this thesis. A more detailed description is given in each individual paper (I-IV).

#### 3.1 Animals and management

All studies were conducted at Kungsängen Research Centre, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences (SLU), Uppsala, Sweden on clinically healthy cows with low SCC. The cows were mostly in the middle of their first or second lactation. The selection criteria for cows to be included in the studies (papers I-IV) was that they should have a SCC<100 000/ml in cow composite milk before the start of the study. In papers II-IV, an additional selection criterion was that all udder quarter milk samples from the cows should be bacteriological negative. Composite milk samples of 29 and 27 Swedish Red cows were used for analyses in papers I and II-III, respectively. In paper IV, quarter milk samples of 9 mid-lactation Swedish Red cows were used. In all studies the cows were kept indoors in a tethered system, fed according to Swedish recommendations (Spörndly, 2003) and regularly milked twice daily at 6:30 and 15:30. In papers I-III, milking was performed with a Duovac milking machine system (DeLaval, Tumba, Sweden) and milk yield was recorded at each milking by True Test (Milk meter Cgm Tru-Tests Dk.2840 Italy, Denmark). In paper IV, the cows were milked twice daily with a monovac quarter milking machine (DeLaval, Tumba, Sweden; pulsation ratio 70/30; system vacuum 42 kPa) and milk yield was measured at each milking by weighing the bulk milk from each quarter. The average daily milk yield prior to the start of the study in paper I, II-III and IV was 24.8 kg, 22.6 kg and 26.2 kg, respectively. All studies were approved by the Uppsala Local Ethics Committee.

#### 3.2 The study design

The study design had a similar concept in all papers. Routine milking was performed twice daily except for day 0 when the cows were exposed to a 24 h PMI by excluding the afternoon milking. The table shows the days when sampling was performed in each paper.

PMI of 24h												
$\downarrow$												
Paper I	-7	-3	-2	-1	0	1	2	3	4	5		
Papers II-III		-4	-2	-1	0	1	2	3	4	5	7	10
Paper IV			-2	-1	0	1	2	3				

The major difference between the experimental design in paper I and that of paper II-III is the number of sampling days prior to, and subsequent to, the PMI. In paper IV, the main purpose was to study the reaction *during* the PMI, and the immediate subsequent days when the most pronounced SCC reaction had occurred, according to paper I and II-III. Besides the sampling at milking (M-samples), small volume quarter milk samples corresponding to the (non-strict) foremilk fraction, were additionally collected during the PMI (PMI-samples) and between the following milkings (inter-samples; I-samples), with the aim of studying the early phase of inflammation and the reaction in greater detail. *During the PMI*, half of each udder, randomly selected, was sampled at 16 h, 18 h, 20 h and 22 h after the start of the PMI. To evaluate if this sampling influenced the reaction in the gland during the PMI, the other half was used as control, with no PMI sampling. After the PMI the samples were collected from all quarters at 27 h, 30 h, 43 h, 52 h, and 57 h.

Blood samples were taken after milking on day -1, 0 and 1 in paper II and III. In paper IV the cows were fitted with a permanent catheter in the jugular vein and blood samples were collected in connection with each milk sampling.

#### 3.3 Samples and sampling procedure

Blood samples were collected from the tail vein in papers II-III and from the jugular vein in paper IV in heparinized vacutainer tubes (Vacutainer, Terumo, Sweden). The blood sampling started approximately two and a half hours after milking was finished (papers II and III). Blood samples were put on ice
immediately after sampling, and subsequently centrifuged at 2200 x g for 15 minutes. The obtained plasma was split in aliquots and was stored in -20 °C until analysis. For paper IV, blood sample collection and handling was performed similarly but prior to each milk sampling instead of afterwards.

After milking, samples (200 ml) were taken from the bulk milk of each cow (papers I-III), or of each quarter (40 ml) in paper IV. The milk samples (15 ml) that were taken between the milkings in paper IV were collected manually ca 1 min after the start of the procedure of cleaning the teat ends and discarding the first 5 ml of milk. The intention was to obtain milk let-down to make the sample as representative of the total quarter milk as possible while minimizing the milk volume removed from the quarter. All milk samples were split in aliquots for the different analyses within 2 hours and milk smears intended for PMN counting were prepared within 6 hours of sampling. Milk intended for analysis of cytokines (papers II and IV) was transferred to 2 ml tubes immediately after collection, the tubes being kept on ice for a maximum of 2 h until they could be frozen (-20 °C). In samples for analysis of milk composition and SCC, bronopol, 2-bromo-nitropropane-1,3 diol (VWR International AB, Stockholm, Sweden) was added and the samples were kept at +4 °C until analyzed. The milk samples for all other analyses were stored at -20 °C until analyzed. The quarter level samples of 15-20 ml were similarly split in aliquots.

#### 3.4 Sample analyses

#### 3.4.1 Milk composition (papers I-II)

The milk composition was analyzed by spectroscopic mid infrared technique (MIR; MilcoScan FT 120 A/S N Foss Electric, Hillerød, Denmark). The casein proportion was calculated indirectly from the whey protein and total protein proportions, by the rennet casein method (Arla Foods analysis regulation 2000.004, 200001210) and as described by Forsbäck *et al.*, (2009).

#### 3.4.2 SCC and PMN (papers I-IV)

Milk SCC was analysed by fluorescence-based electronic cell counting (Fossomatic 5000, A/S N. Foss Electric, Hilleröd, Denmark) in a routine laboratory. PMN were counted in 20  $\mu$ l of milk by light microscopy after Newman staining according to a modified version of the IDF standard (IDF 148-1/ ISO/DIS 13366-1).

#### 3.4.3 Free fatty acids (paper I)

Free fatty acids (FFA) content in milk was analysed by the Auto analyzer II method (Lindqvist *et al.*, 1975).

#### 3.4.4 Lactate dehydrogenase (paper II)

LDH activity in milk (µmole product/min per liter, equivalent to conventional international units) was detected by a fluorometric, kinetic method according to the description by Larsen (2005), using a Biomek 2000<sup>©</sup>, USA Laboratory Automation Workstation, Beckman Coulter, and spectrophotometer /fluorometer, Fluostar <sup>©</sup>, BMG Labtechnologies, USA.

#### 3.4.5 Bovine Serum Albumin (paper II)

The BSA concentration in milk was determined using a commercial ELISA kit (Bovine Albumin Elisa Quantitation Kit, Bethyl Laboratories, Montgomery, TX., USA), according to the manufacturer's instructions. Optical densities were read using an automatic plate reader (Model ELx 800; Bio-tek Inc.,Winooski, VT, USA) at 450 nm with a reference at 630 nm.

#### 3.4.6 Serum Amyloid A (papers II and IV)

Commercial ELISA kits (PHASE<sup>™</sup> Milk Amyloid A [MAA] Assay; cat. TP-807 and PHASE<sup>™</sup> Serum Amyloid A Assay [SAA] – Multispecies; cat. TP-802, Tridelta Development Ltd, Wicklow, Ireland) were applied to determine the amyloid A concentration in milk and blood plasma, respectively. Optical densities were read on an automatic plate reader (Model ELx 800; Bio-tek Inc.,Winooski, VT, USA in paper II and Multiscan EX, Thermo Labsystems , Altrincham, UK in paper IV) at 450 nm. The limit of detection of the ELISAs was 0.1 mg/l for milk (MAA) and 0.3 mg/l for serum (SAA), according to the manufacturer.

#### 3.4.7 IL-1 $\beta$ (paper II) and IL-8 (paper IV)

To detect IL-1 $\beta$ , coupling of antibodies to microspheres and performance of xMAP assays were made as previously described by Dernfalk *et al.*, (2007). Monoclonal antibodies against ovine IL-1 $\beta$  were coupled to the microspheres, rabbit anti-ovine IL-1 $\beta$  antibodies were used as reporters and recombinant ovine IL-1 $\beta$  was used in the standard curves. Milk samples were not centrifuged because earlier studies had shown a recovery of 60 % of added recombinant cytokine in such milk samples (Dernfalk *et al.*, 2004).

Quantification of IL-8 in milk was performed on undiluted whey using a commercially available human IL-8 ELISA kit (Quantikine<sup>™</sup>, R&D Systems,

Inc., Minneapolis, MN) according to the manufacturer's instructions. The minimum detectable concentration of IL-8 given by the manufacturer was 1.5 pg/ml. The human IL-8 antibodies used in this kit have previously been shown to cross-react with bovine IL-8 (Shuster *et al.*, 1995, 1997). The optical density was measured using a microplate reader as for ALA at 450 nm.

#### 3.4.8 Alpha lactalbumin (papers II and IV)

ALA concentration in milk was detected by using a commercial ELISA kit (Bovine Alpha-Lactalbumin Elisa Quantitation Kit, Bethyl Laboratories, Montgomery, TX., USA), according to manufacturer's instructions. Optical densities were read in an automatic plate reader (Model ELx 800; Bio-tek Inc.,Winooski, VT, USA and Multiscan EX, Thermo Labsystems, Altrincham, UK) at 450 nm.

#### 3.4.9 Lactose in blood (paper II)

Lactose in blood (paper II) was determined with a UV method using a commercial kit (Boehringer Mannheim/R-Biopharm, Lactose/D-galactose kit). Before determination of lactose the plasma samples were deproteinized according to Stelwagen *et al.*, (1994b).

#### 3.4.10 Cortisol and PRL (paper III) and (papers III-IV)

Cortisol and PRL concentrations in plasma and milk were analyzed by a radio immune assay technique. The cortisol analysis was performed as described by Blum *et al.*, (1985), while analyses of PRL was performed as described by Bruckmaier *et al.*, (1992).

# 3.5 Milk whey preparation intended for IL8 and chemotaxis analyses (paper IV)

For the preparation of whey, used in the IL-8 and PMN migration assays, the milk samples were centrifuged at 44,000 x g at 4 °C for 30 min and the fat layer was removed (Bannerman *et al.*, 2003). The centrifugation was repeated once and the translucent supernatant was collected and stored at -70 °C until analyzed.

#### 3.6 Isolation of PMN for the migration assay (paper III and IV)

Blood was collected from the jugular vein of healthy donor cows using Naheparin as an anticoagulant. PMN were isolated (papers III and IV) as previously described (Barber & Yang, 1998). Fresh blood was diluted with an

equal volume of sterile phosphate buffered saline solution (PBSS) and centrifuged at 400 x g for 10 minutes. The plasma and buffy coat layer were removed. PBSS was added and the sample was centrifuged at 400 x g for 5 minutes, the supernatant was discarded and the pellet was resuspended in PBSS. The erythrocytes in the cell pellet were subjected to hypotonic lysis by exposing them to sterile water for 30 sec. Normal osmolarity was restored by adding 3.6% NaCl. The lysis procedure was repeated once. The cell pellet was washed twice with PBSS and finally resuspended in Geys' buffer. The PMN concentration in the cell suspension was determined in a Bürker chamber after staining with Türks dye.

#### 3.7 PMN migration assay (paper III and IV)

The *in vitro* effect of the milk whey samples, PRL and ALA on PMN migration was examined by using a 48 well microchemotaxis chamber (Neuro Probe Inc, Cabin John,Md, USA; see e.g. Österlundh *et al.*, 2001). In brief, the PMN were allowed to migrate through a cellulose nitrate filter with a pore size of 3  $\mu$ m (Millipore Corp., Bedford, MA, USA) in the chamber, where the PMN suspension was applied in each of the top wells and the bottom wells were filled with the chemoattractant or control.

Ten percentage zymosan activated bovine serum (10 % ZAS) and sterile Geys' buffer were included in each assay as positive and negative controls, respectively. Migration towards the negative control was regarded as random migration. Sterile PBSS was used as a diluent for the milk samples and test substances. The samples tested in the chemotaxis assay were emanating only from udder quarters with a pronounced SCC and PMN reaction (paper IV). After testing different dilutions, the whey samples were finally diluted 1:7 in PBSS before analysis in the chemotaxis chamber.

For testing the chemoattractant properties of PRL (Prolactin, from sheep pituitary, Sigma-Aldrich Sweden AB, Stockholm, Sweden) on PMN, concentrations of 5, 10, 15 and 20 ng/ml PRL were used (paper III). This range of concentrations was similar to that observed in milk in the present study. Additionally, a possible priming effect of PRL on the PMN response to chemotactic stimulation by 10% ZAS was evaluated by pre-incubating PMN for 15 min in PRL concentrations of 10, 20, 30 and 40 ng/ml cell suspension, this range of concentrations being similar to that measured in blood plasma during the experiment. As a control, untreated PMN from the same batch were used. The migration of pre-incubated and untreated PMN towards Geys' buffer was also tested, as a negative control.

To test a possible indirect inhibiting effect of ALA on PMN chemotaxis (paper IV) through the influence of immunological systems present in serum, an ALA solution ( $\alpha$ -lactalbumin from bovine milk, Sigma-Aldrich Sweden AB, Stockholm, Sweden) was added to ZAS (Wong *et al.*, 1997b) to obtain final concentrations of 0,5 and 1,5 mg ALA, respectively, per ml of 10 % ZAS. Additionally, ALA only was tested as a chemoattractant in concentrations of 0.5 and 1.5 mg/ml. Furthermore, PMN were pre-incubated (Wong *et al.*, 1997b) with ALA for 15 min in concentrations of 0.5 and 1.5 mg ALA per ml cell suspension to evaluate the effect on PMN migration towards 10 % ZAS.

The chamber was incubated for 1 h at 37 °C. The filter was removed, fixed, rinsed, stained and mounted on a glass slide. The migration distance of the PMN through the filter was examined by light microscopy and measured by a digital counter. The farthest distance from the level where the cells were initially applied at which 3 PMN were observed per vision field, constituted the migration distance (Österlundh *et al.*, 2001). The part of the migration distance through the filter in the test wells that exceeds the average random migration in the same assay, is ascribed to the tested substance. The assay was performed in duplicate wells for each whey sample and the positive and negative control, and in 5 replicates for each concentration of PRL and ALA, respectively, that were tested for chemotactic or PMN-priming properties. Each well's filter was counted in 3 vision fields and a mean value from the replicates was calculated.

#### 3.8 Statistical analysis

In all papers (I-IV) the statistical analyses were performed using the SAS Programme (Ver. 9.1 or 9.2, Cary, NC, USA). SCC values were transformed to 10-logarithmic values before the analyses, in order to obtain a more normal distribution of data. Besides calculation of means and SD (paper IV), the statistical analyses were performed using analysis of variance (PROC MIXED). Least squares means were calculated from the analyses of variance, and they were compared using t-test. For the analyses of the chemoattractant properties of the milk samples (paper IV), each value was expressed as the deviation (in percentage) from the average positive and negative control values, respectively, for each assay. In addition to the data of the parameters analysed in the study, the average output per unit time (output/h) since the previous milking was calculated for each parameter and tested (paper I-III) to obtain a measure that was not influenced by the different milking interval length or different milk volume (dilution/concentration effect) during the study.

### 4 Main Results & Discussion

This chapter summarizes and discusses the results from papers I-IV. More detailed information is given in each paper. I all papers, the values for each parameter were compared within morning and afternoon milk, respectively, with the baseline values before the PMI. In paper IV, the procedure for collection of M-samples at milking was not the same as that of the PMI- and I-samples which, per se, might have influenced the content of the factors analyzed. The concentration of PRL in *blood* might also differ between samples collected at milking and those collected between milkings. Therefore, in general, comparisons of the results in paper IV were performed separately for milking samples, the exception being SAA, for which it was considered more relevant to make comparisons among all blood samples, since SAA in blood serum is not expected to be affected by milking or the milk sampling procedure.

#### 4.1 Milk yield and milk composition subsequent to a PMI

The results regarding milk yield and composition after a PMI of 24 h are mainly reported in papers I and II, and additionally for ALA in paper IV The results of the papers are consistent and show, in brief, that milk composition was altered but quality was not impaired and that the milk yield in afternoon milk was significantly reduced for more than a week.

#### 4.1.1 Yield

At the first milking subsequent to the PMI, a significantly increased milk yield was observed due to the 24 h accumulation. When the output per hour was calculated, a measure that excluded the effect of different milking interval length on milk yield, it was shown that milk synthesis was actually significantly impaired during the PMI. On day 2, the morning milk yield returned to values that were not different from the baseline, while the afternoon

milk yield was reduced on day 1 compared to the baseline and, notably, remained significantly lower throughout the studies. The average reduction was 0.75 kg per afternoon milking during the 10 days studied after the PMI (paper II). Although the results on milk yield in paper IV have not been presented, the statistics indicated the same pattern as observed in papers I and II. The reduced yield in afternoon milking was confirmed by the calculated average output per unit time. It was shown, additionally, that the output rate in morning milk was also significantly reduced on day 1 when the major changes in milk composition were observed. A considerable reduction of milk yield has previously been observed in a study by Claesson et al., (1959) when one milking per week was omitted, i.e. a single PMI. When cows are subjected to once daily milking on a regular basis it has been found to result in reduced milk vield (Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert 1996; Davis et al., 1999; Stelwagen et al., 1997; O' Brien et al., 2002) which has been ascribed to a decline in the number of secretory cells due to involution and influence of FIL on milk synthesis (Stelwagen et al., 1994a; Hillerton et al., 1990). A continuous influence of longer milking intervals is not really comparable to the effect of a single PMI and it is more probable that the impaired milk synthesis during the PMI is mainly an effect of the increased intramammary pressure of accumulated milk and possibly also of FIL (Bach & Busto, 2005). In a study by Hernandez et al., (2008) it was shown that FIL or serotonin induces a significant reduction in ALA synthesis and it cannot be excluded that it might have been a factor behind the decrease in ALA concentration observed after the PMI. The drop in ALA, in turn, might be one of the reasons behind the lower concentration of lactose in milk observed after the PMI, and hence, indirectly responsible for decreased milk yield. It is known that ALA is a necessary part of the coenzyme galactosyl-transferase, which is responsible for lactose synthesis. On the other hand, a decrease in ALA as well as lactose, may not be just attributable to lower synthesis but also to increased leakage from milk to blood through impaired mammary epithelium (Mao et al., 1991; Stelwagen and Lacy-Hulbert, 1996). A plausible reason for the long duration of decreased afternoon milk yield observed after the PMI is difficult to find. A study by Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert (1996) suggested that a single PMI does not cause any damage to the mammary secretory epithelium. This is supported by the consistently low concentrations of LDH in milk found in paper II. A possible effect of FIL during the PMI is not a reasonable explanation as to why the yield was influenced up to 10 days thereafter, and only in afternoon milk. Whatever the reason, the reduced milk yield after a PMI is of economic concern for the farmer.

#### 4.1.2 Composition

Milk composition was altered after the PMI. In brief, the concentrations of fat, total protein, casein and whey protein increased while lactose concentration decreased. Considering the results from both paper I and II, milk composition, was significantly changed mainly on the first day after the PMI. Subsequently the changes were not consistent except for lactose that steadily decreased throughout the study (paper I). Interestingly, increased concentrations of citric acid (paper II) and decreased concentrations of FFA (paper I) were observed. This strongly suggests that there was not a deteriorating enzymatic effect during and subsequent to the PMI. The concentrations of FFA/100 g fat decreased significantly after the PMI (paper I). Accumulation of FFA in the milk is related to higher hydrolysis of triglycerides catalyzed by lipoprotein lipase. It is known from previous studies that short and irregular milking intervals may result in elevated FFA content in milk (Klei et al., 1997; Wiking et al., 2006). Since the fat content increased while the FFA decreased after the PMI (paper I), there was, apparently, no effect of lipoprotein lipase originating from blood plasma.

In table 2, results from paper II for fat, protein, lactose, casein, citric acid and whey after the PMI are given. On the whole, similar results were obtained in paper I although the period of increased fat content was shorter. Furthermore, more consistently increased protein content in afternoon milk and consistent decreased lactose content in both morning and afternoon milk were observed throughout the study.

The results from papers I and II, suggest that, apart from lactose, synthesis of milk components was not impaired after the PMI, in contrast to Delamare & Guinard-Flament (2006) in a study of regularly applied longer milking intervals. The elevated protein content was apparently due to an increase in casein content while the content of serum proteins decreased. Claesson (1959) observed a higher concentration of casein during once-daily milking than twice-daily milking, as did Lacy Hulbert *et al.*, (1999). The increase has been explained by the large size of the casein micelles, making them incapable of leaking out through TJs to the blood compartment. The elevated milk concentrations of casein observed in the present study were probably attributable to a concentration effect. In summary, the observed changes in milk composition, as well as in milk quality parameters, strongly suggest that PMI did not induce any deteriorating effect on milk quality.

	Milking	Baseline	Day 1	Day 2	Day 3	Day 4	Day 5	Day 7	Day 10
Fat (%)	M A	4.35 6.67	4.64** 8.54***	4.65** 6.47	4.28 6.22**	4.07** 6.21**	4.07** 6.17**	4.27 6.61	4.33 6.57
		0.07	0.01		0.22	0.21		0.01	0.07
Protein (%)	Μ	3.67	3.82***	3.64	3.59***	3.70*	3.68	3.68	3.73***
	А	3.89	4.04***	3.80***	3.89	3.92	3.86	3.86	3.92
Lactose (%)	М	4.78	4.69***	4.72***	4.74**	4.76	4.76	4.77	4.76
	А	4.67	4.59***	4.68	4.68	4.69	4.7	4.65	4.70
Citric acid (%)	М	0.172	0.183***	0.177*	0.158***	0.158***	0.162**	0.177	0.177
	А	0.198	0.212***	0.196	0.189***	0.188***	0.186***	0.202	0.202
Casein (%)	М	2.70	2.80***	2.64***	2.60**	2.71	2.68		
	А	2.83	2.93***	2.73***	2.83	2.85	2.82		
Whey (%)	М	0.983	1.021***	1.000***	0.989	0.993*	0.996*		
	А	1.063	1.104***	1.068	1.058	1.060	1.044*		

Table 2. Alterations in concentration of different milk components after a prolonged milking interval (paper II)

# 4.2 The kinetics and magnitude of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PMI

The results regarding cell count reactions after a PMI of 24 h are reported in papers I, II and IV. Previously it had been found that cows regularly exposed to longer milking intervals have significantly increased SCC, (Stelwagen *et al.*, 1994a; 1997) and PMN (Stelwagen & Lacy-Hulbert, 1996). It has been shown that herd tank milk SCC may be elevated after a single PMI (Pettersson *et al.*, 2002) but reports on SCC at cow level and PMN proportion in milk after a single PMI are lacking. Results from the present studies show that SCC and PMN proportion, increase in cow composite milk, as well as quarter milk, after a PMI, and that the reaction starts during the PMI but that the most pronounced reactions do not occur until *after* the first milking subsequent to the PMI.

In paper I, the aim was to map the kinetics of the SCC and PMN reaction after a PMI. In paper II, which primarily aimed at investigating the possible influence on SCC and PMN of various factors, the cell reaction was mapped mainly to serve as a reference for the inflammatory reaction. In papers I and II, cow composite milk collected at milking was used, while in paper IV quarter milk (M-samples) was analyzed. Additionally, in paper IV, sampling was performed during the PMI (PMI-samples) and between the two subsequent milkings (I-samples), in order to study the cell reaction during the early phase of the inflammation.

The results from all papers (I, II and IV), regarding SCC and PMN in samples collected at milking after the PMI, were generally consistent. The baseline SCC in morning and afternoon milk before the PMI in all studies were below 50 x  $10^3$  cells/ml and 100 x  $10^3$  cells/ml, respectively. The corresponding values of PMN proportion were 15 % and 17%. A pronounced peak in SCC and proportion of PMN were observed after the PMI. The SCC increased approximately three times and the PMN proportion was approximately doubled compared with the maximum value observed in afternoon milk (the baseline). In the first milking after the PMI there was a distinct increase in the proportion of PMN while the increase in SCC was small, although significant. The most pronounced changes in SCC (paper I, II and IV) and PMN (paper I and II) were not observed until the second milking after the PMI, in the afternoon of day 1. In morning milk, the peak SCC value was clearly lower than in afternoon milk and did not occur until day 2, notably, concomitantly with a decreased proportion of PMN. After morning milking on day 3 the SCC and PMN proportion had returned to values that were not significantly different from the baseline in paper II, whereas in paper I they remained significantly increased throughout the study, although at a low level.

In spite of the different study design that was used in paper IV, the results of SCC and PMN in samples collected at milking after the PMI, were largely in accordance with paper I and II, differing only in that the highest PMN value was seen at the *first* milking after the PMI. The PMN proportion tended to decrease more rapidly and was not significantly increased from the morning milking on day 2. In paper IV, it was shown that the PMN proportion started to increase during the PMI at 20 h after the start of the PMI while an increase in SCC was not noticed until 2 h later. The highest value of SCC and PMN was observed at 27 h, i.e. in samples collected shortly after the first morning milking subsequent to the PMI. There was no significant difference at any time of the study in SCC and PMN proportion in milk from quarters that had been sampled during the PMI, compared with control quarters that had not been sampled.

Thus, the inflammatory reaction, as shown in enhanced PMN migration, started *during* the PMI. The finding that an increase in PMN proportion could be noticed before an increase in SCC was observable agrees with the results of previous studies; i.e. that the proportion of PMN is a more sensitive inflammatory indicator than is the total cell count (Östensson *et al.*, 1988;

Kelly et al., 2000; Rivas et al., 2001). The reason why the most pronounced increase in SCC and PMN does not occur until after the first milking subsequent to PMI is not obvious. It may be argued that increase in SCC at the first milking subsequent to the PMI was small due to the large accumulated milk volume and that the most pronounced increase in SCC at the second milking was due to the lower volume then. Volume is considered to influence the SCC due to the varying degree of dilution (for review, see Harmon, 1994). All changes in SCC during the study were, however, in accordance with the calculated average number of cells entering the milk per unit time, a measure which excludes the effect of dilution. Additionally the relative contribution of PMN to the SCC, i.e. the size of the PMN proportion, is not influenced by the milk volume. Thus, it is strongly indicated that the most enhanced PMN migration actually does not occur until the udder has been emptied after a PMI. That the highest PMN value was observed at the first milking after the PMI, in paper IV, indicates that the sampling during the PMI might have influenced the PMN reaction.

In morning milk, the SCC continued to increase from day 1 to day 2, although the PMN proportion was declining. This suggests that other leukocyte types than PMN contributed to the peak in SCC observed in morning milk on day 2 These findings are in contrast to those shown in numerous previous studies where changes in SCC and percentage of PMN are well correlated under both physiological and pathological conditions (see e.g. White & Rattray, 1965; Ostensson, 1993 a, b; Kelly *et al.*, 2000).

The SCC reaction after a PMI and in ODM cows appears to be an inflammatory reaction of physiological character considering the obviously non-pathological history. Previous studies of ODM cows have discussed the observed increased SCC, although they have not aimed at identifying possible mechanisms behind it. Paper II and IV primarily aimed at investigating inflammatory parameters and possible chemotactic factors in milk related to the SCC and PMN reaction which will be discussed in the following sections.

# 4.3 Mammary gland permeability and non-cellular inflammatory indicators after a PMI

The reaction in the udder after a PMI was further studied in papers II, III and IV by examining other inflammatory parameters than SCC and PMN proportion in milk, and permeability in the mammary tissue. Additionally, some parameters were analysed in blood. The aim was to investigate further the character of the inflammatory reaction and to identify factors that could possibly have triggered the cell reaction. The results showed, that a PMI of 24

h leads to enhanced permeability in the tissue (indicated by the BSA concentration in milk) and triggers a response of the acute phase protein SAA, but that the milk concentration of the intracellular enzyme LDH was not affected.

#### 4.3.1 Mammary gland permeability

It has been indicated previously that the increase in SCC and PMN migration in ODM cows is related with increased permeability in mammary tissue (Stelwagen & Lacy Hulbert, 1996; Stelwagen et al., 1997). To examine whether the effect of one single long milking interval could lead to enhanced permeability in the mammary tissue, the concentrations of BSA in milk and lactose in serum were examined after a PMI of 24 h (paper II). BSA is generally used as an indicator of increased permeability. The BSA concentration in milk increased from a baseline value of 0.14 mg/ml in both morning and afternoon milk to 0.16 mg/ml in morning milk and 0.17 mg/ml in afternoon milk on day 1 after PMI. The increase was small but highly significant. BSA remained significantly elevated until the morning on day 2, thereafter declining to concentrations that were not significantly increased during the rest of the study. Furthermore, the lactose concentration in blood increased significantly after the PMI, from a base line value of 0,06 mM in the morning and 0,04 mM in the afternoon to 0,12 mM and 0,05 mM, respectively, at day 1.

The indication of increased epithelial permeability that has previously been found when long milking intervals have been applied during a longer period of time (Linzell & Peaker, 1971; Stelwagen & Lacy Hulbert, 1996; Stelwagen et al., 1997) has been ascribed to exaggerated intramammary pressure from the large volume of milk accumulating in the udder. Enhanced permeability of the mammary epithelium itself is not directly responsible for increased PMN migration. However, indirectly, impaired TJ could lead to enhanced leakage of immunological factors from blood or tissue fluid to milk, thereby causing enhanced PMN migration. Increased epithelial permeability may also cause milk components to leave the milk compartment and enter the blood. The increase of lactose in blood was most pronounced at the first milking after PMI while the most prominent BSA concentration in milk was not seen until the subsequent milking, after the udder had been emptied once, when milking was resumed after the PMI. Thus, the TJ obviously became impaired during the PMI, leading to lactose being pressed out from the milk compartment when the intramammary pressure was exaggerated, while the high pressure hampered BSA from diffusing in the opposite direction at that time. When the pressure was lowered after the first milking subsequent to the PMI this barrier was

reduced, and the leakage of BSA through mammary epithelium into the milk compartment could escalate. It should, however, also be considered that increased milk concentration of BSA might also be a result of local synthesis (Shamay *et al.*, 2005).

#### 4.3.2 Acute phase proteins

One of the key bovine acute phase proteins is serum amyloid A. Serum amyloid A may also be present in milk and alters upon both local and systemic effects of cytokines (Jacobsen *et al.*, 2005). In morning milkings (paper II), the concentration of serum amyloid A in milk (MAA; baseline: 0.57 mg/ml) was significantly increased after the PMI on day 1, 2 and 3 with the maximum value of 1.12 mg/ml recorded day 2. In afternoon milk, MAA (baseline 0.68 mg/ml) was significantly increased on day 1 and 2 (paper II) with the peak value (1.31 mg/ml) being recorded on day 1, thus showing a sharper peak pattern than in morning milk. In the subsequent milkings, MAA concentrations were not significantly increased compared to the baseline. Thus, MAA was increased at the first milking immediately after the PMI, indicating that the reaction started earlier.

In paper IV, MAA and SAA were analyzed during the PMI from 16 h to 22 h after the start of the PMI, to identify the initiation of the acute phase response, and additionally, at 27 h, after the first milking subsequent to the PMI. In quarter composite milk in the morning at the start of the PMI (0 h) and immediately thereafter (24 h), MAA was 0.35 mg/ml and 0.71 mg/ml. At the first PMI-sample at 16 h, MAA was 0.54 mg/ml. Comparing PMI/I-samples, a significant increase in MAA was observed at 22 h, whereafter it continued increasing, with the highest value seen after morning milking on day 1 (27 h, 1.55 mg/ml). Moreover, the concentration observed at 22 h and thereafter in PMI-/I-samples, was significantly higher than that of composite quarter milk at 0 h.

SAA concentrations in blood plasma are not influenced by the milk sampling procedure and were therefore compared without considering if the blood sample was taken in connection with an M-sample or a PMI-/I-sample. Alterations in SAA concentrations followed a similar pattern to alterations in MAA concentrations but SAA started to increase 2 h earlier than MAA. From a baseline value of 60.1 mg/ml, SAA was significantly increased at 20 h and increased further up to 27 h, when the concentration was 146.3 mg/ml.

Increased MAA concentration was not seen until after the elevation in SCC was observed after the PMI. This is in contrast to the findings in experimental bacterial bovine mastitis, where the concentration of MAA was found to be increased *prior* to SCC (Pedersen *et al.*, 2003). The MAA value in the M-

sample collected at 24 h was lower than that of each small volume sample collected immediately before and after. Serum amyloid A is an apolipoprotein (Malle *et al.*, 1993) and it has been suggested that different milk fat content in various fractions of milk might influence the MAA concentration (Alsemgeest *et al.*, 1995; Westmark *et al.*, 1986; Åkerstedt *et al.*, 2007). The fat content of milk was not analyzed in paper IV, but it has been shown previously that the fat content of foremilk collected after milk ejection from healthy udder quarters is lower than that of composite milk (Bansal *et al.*, 2005). In spite of the presumably lower fat content in the small volume foremilk samples, in the present study. Since SAA started increasing earlier than MAA, the increase in MAA is more likely to be the result of leakage from the blood than local synthesis and secretion. The finding that SAA increased is interesting since it suggests that the inflammatory reaction observed subsequent to PMI involves not just a local, but also a systemic, effect.

It has been indicated that SAA might stimulate PMN migration (Tizard, 2007; Badolato et al., 1994), although it has not been shown if this is also true for MAA. In paper II, MAA reached the maximum concentration at the same time as the proportion of PMN, i.e. in the afternoon on day 1 after the PMI. Thereafter the PMN proportion declined more rapidly than the concentration of MAA, which lingered, remaining significantly increased for half a day longer than the PMN proportion. Based on the results from paper II it was not clearly indicated if MAA could have been an important player in the attraction of PMN to the milk. By investigating MAA and, additionally, SAA, at the time of initiation of the inflammatory reaction during the PMI (paper IV) it was shown that SAA started to increase simultaneously with the PMN proportion (at 20 h), that the maximum value was reached at the same time (27 h) and that the alterations showed, in general, a similar pattern. These findings indicate that the elevated SAA concentration could have contributed to stimulation of the PMN to enhanced migration towards the udder. The MAA concentration, which started to rise slightly later than SAA and the PMN proportion, continued rising until the PMN peaked and might, through a chemoattractant effect, have further enhanced the PMN migration to milk. The factors that might have triggered the synthesis and secretion of SAA remain to be identified.

#### 4.3.3 LDH

Lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) is an inflammatory indicator, or indicator of cell damage, known to have a strong correlation with SCC (Kitchen *et al.*, 1980). The LDH activity in mastitic milk originates in leukocytes (Bogin *et al.*, 1977)

and epithelial cells (Kato *et al.*, 1989). The baseline LDH activity (paper II) was 2.80 U/l in morning milk and was not altered in any of morning milk samples taken subsequent to the PMI except for an occasional decline in morning milk on day 4. In the afternoon milk samples, a significantly decreased LDH activity was observed from day 2 (baseline: 3.92 U/l; day 2: 3.55) and throughout the study. Thus, LDH was unaltered during the peak in SCC and PMN migration, and consequently a positive correlation between SCC and LDH could not be seen in paper II, in contrast to previous studies (Kitchen *et al.*, 1980). The reason for this might be that the SCC, per se, was moderate on all sampling occasions in paper II and that LDH was not reacting to SCC alterations within this range. Still, the unaffected LDH activity in milk strongly suggests that there was no mammary epithelial damage subsequent to the PMI.

#### 4.4 Proinflammatory cytokines and natural milk components that may express cytokine-like actions

An *in vitro* PMN chemotaxis assay was performed (paper IV) in order to examine whether the milk samples collected showed chemotactic properties. The composite quarter milk sample collected at 0 h and the foremilk samples taken during and after the PMI at 0, 16, 20, 22, 24 and 27 h were tested. The samples were diluted 1:7 to fit the level of PMN migratory response to the negative and positive control.

Proinflammatory cytokines such as IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-8 are known to express a potent chemotactic effect on PMN (Sordillo 1997, Shuster *et al.*, 1997; Aluwaimi 2004). Thus, these cytokines were subjects of interest as possible factors behind the PMN response after a PMI and were investigated in paper II and IV, respectively. Cytokines in relation to a single PMI has not been investigated by others, to the best of my knowledge.

Additionally, ALA and PRL concentrations in milk and blood were examined (Paper II and IV), these factors being known to be able to induce stimulation of PMN migration (Wong *et al.*, 1997b; Yu-Lee, 2002; Rusu *et al.*, 2010).

#### 4.4.1 Chemotactic properties of milk in vitro and IL-1 $\beta$ and IL-8 content of milk

The diluted milk samples showed chemotactic activity *in vitro* causing a mean PMN migration distance that was significantly above the random migration distance (ranging 137 % to 145 %) but with no significant difference over time. No detectable concentrations of IL-1 $\beta$  in milk were found after the PMI (paper

II). IL-8 could be observed in milk (paper IV) but in very low concentrations (the mean per sampling time ranged 1.2 pg/ml - 1.9 pg/ml) and it was not significantly altered over time.

Interestingly, the chemotaxis assays revealed a very strong chemotactic effect in milk from all sampling occasions tested. Considering the high dilution of the samples tested in the assay, the chemotactic effect on PMN migration *in vitro* of the undiluted milk ought to have been considerably higher. This result is in accordance with previous studies which have shown strong chemotactic properties of non-inflammatory milk (Rainard *et al.*, 2008) but no difference over time was found that could explain the enhanced PMN migration starting in the end of the PMI.

No elevated concentrations of IL-1 $\beta$  or IL-8 during or after the PMI could be detected. Interleukin 1 $\beta$  is a pluripotent proinflammatory cytokine and initiator of acute phase protein production as well as PMN chemotaxis (Jensen &Whitehead, 1998; Sordillo *et al.*, 1997; Alluwaimi, 2004). IL-1 $\beta$  and SAA can enhance the release of IL-8 which is also a potent chemoattractant for PMN (Badolato *et al.*, 1994; He *et al.*, 2003; Lee *et al.*, 2009). The expressions of genes for these cytokines have been found in intact physiological mammary glands at various stages of lactation (Okada *et al.*, 1997; Alluwaimi 2004) and IL-1 $\beta$  has also been detected in normal milk (Hagiwara *et al.*, 2000). The inflammation seen during the PMI, with SCC and PMN values in such a low range, is a mild reaction. It can be assumed to be elicited by extremely small elevation of cytokine concentrations which could have remained undetected. It is also possible that cytokine concentrations in milk were elevated prior to the first sampling during the PMI. The results, though, makes it doubtful if IL-1 $\beta$ and IL-8 had a significant role in enhancing the PMN migration.

#### 4.4.2 ALA and PRL in milk and blood

The results, indicating extremely low concentrations of pro-inflammatory cytokines in milk in relation to the PMI, raise questions whether other milk components may have expressed chemotactic activity, inducing the SCC and PMN reaction. Several natural milk constituents, such as ALA and PRL, have been shown to exhibit immunomodulatory properties (Epps *et al.*, 1977; Wong *et al.*, 1997a,b; Rusu *et al.*, 2009, 2010) and might have played a pro-inflammatory role. The alteration in concentrations of ALA in milk and PRL in milk and blood (paper II and IV) after a PMI and their effect, respectively, on PMN migration *in vitro* were investigated (paper IV).

#### ALA

A possible immunomodulatory role of ALA, besides its significant role in lactose synthesis, has previously not been investigated inrelation to long milking intervals. From a baseline concentration (mg/ml) of 0.88 in morning and 0.86 in afternoon milk (paper II) a sharp and significant drop in ALA was observed after the PMI at day 1 in both morning and afternoon milk to 0.78 and 0.73, respectively. In morning milk, ALA remained at the same level on day 2. Thereafter the concentration in both morning and afternoon milk increased to values that were not significantly different from the baseline during the rest of the study (paper II). A corresponding pattern of the alterations in ALA was not significant until the afternoon milk (paper IV), but the reduction of ALA was not significant until the afternoon milking on day 1. The drop in ALA, as observed in composite milk, occurred simultaneously with the PMN peak.

In paper IV it was shown that an *increase* in ALA concentration occurred at the end of the PMI, prior to the decrease seen thereafter. ALA was significantly increased at 20 h (1.06 mg/ml) and 22 h (1.08 mg/ml) compared to the first PMI-value at 16 h (0.79 mg/ml), as well as compared to the morning milk (0 h) immediately before the start of the PMI. The increase in ALA during the PMI started concomitantly with the increase in PMN proportion. Thus, ALA was shown to increase during the PMI but was decreased thereafter.

Previous reports on the effect of ALA on PMN migration are contradictory. It has been suggested that ALA may enhance cytokine production and thereby indirectly stimulate PMN chemotaxis (Rusu *et al.*, 2009, 2010). In the chemotaxis assay (paper IV), ALA, tested in concentrations of 0.5 mg/ml and 1.5 mg/ml, exerted no chemoattractant effect on PMN migration *in vitro*. The migration distance towards the different concentrations (72  $\mu$ m and 65  $\mu$ m, respectively) was not significantly different from random migration (58  $\mu$ m). Thus, this finding does not support previous results (Rusu *et al.*, 2009, 2010).

In contrast to the previously mentioned experiment, some studies have indicated that ALA may contribute to reduced PMN migration (Wong *et al.*, 1997a; Yamaguchi *et al.*, 2007). Such an effect could be accomplished by affecting different immune components present in serum and to a varying extent also in milk. An inhibiting effect of ALA on the chemotactic effect of ZAS was tested (paper IV) by adding ALA to ZAS with final concentrations of 0.5 mg/ml and 1.5 mg/ml ALA, respectively, in 10 % ZAS. The concentrations of ALA were chosen based on the range of concentration observed in relation to the PMI. It was found that ALA could significantly inhibit the chemotactic effect of ZAS, *in vitro*. PMN exposed to 1.5 mg/ml ALA + ZAS migrated a significantly shorter distance (86  $\mu$ m) than the PMNs that were migrating

towards ZAS only (119  $\mu$ m; control). The corresponding reduction of the PMN migration by 0.5 mg/ml ALA + ZAS was not significant.

The effect of ALA on PMN migration after incubation of PMN with ALA was also examined (paper IV). The migration towards ZAS of PMN preincubated in ALA concentrations of 0.5 mg/ml (87  $\mu$ m) and 1.5 mg/ml (30  $\mu$ m) was significantly reduced compared with the corresponding results for untreated PMN (109  $\mu$ m) as was also their random migration. The corresponding values for migration towards Geys' buffer were for PMN preincubated in ALA 0.5 mg/ml, 28  $\mu$ m; in ALA 1.5 mg/ml, 20  $\mu$ m and for untreated PMN 40  $\mu$ m.

The results from the chemotaxis assay are, to my knowledge, showing a direct inhibitory effect of ALA on PMN migration *in vitro* for the first time, Based on the effect *in vitro*, the decreased ALA observed after the PMI could have contributed to the enhanced PMN migration, attributable to a reduced inhibiting effect in accordance with Wong *et al.*, (1997 a; b).

However, this is contradictory to the finding that ALA concentration increased at the end of the PMI along with increased PMN migration; such findings would be in agreement with Rusu *et al.*, (2009; 2010). The present findings during and after the PMI as well as previous indicatory results regarding the effect of ALA on PMN migration are contradictory to each other. The discrepancy between results could possibly be attributable to ALA exerting a different effect on PMN migration depending on the presence of other factors in milk that could compete with, or enhance, the effect of ALA.

#### PRL

Prolactin has been shown to influence and regulate the humoral and cellular immune response (for review see Yu-Lee, 2002). Several studies suggest that PRL triggers the pro-inflammatory immune response and stimulates chemotaxis, and that PRL within physiologically achievable concentrations may be selectively involved in PMN migration (Brand *et al.*, 2004; Boutet *et al.*, 2007). The PRL levels in milk (PRLm) and blood (PRLb) were subjects of interest in paper III and IV. Blood samples were collected in connection with the milk samplings.

In cow *composite milk* samples (paper III) the baseline PRLm concentration was 10.7 ng/ml in morning and 11.2 ng/ml in afternoon milk. After the PMI, a significant increase in PRLm was observed from day 1 in both morning and afternoon milk. In afternoon milk, the PRLm concentration was 13.1 ng/ml day 1. In morning milk, PRLm continued to increase until day 2 (12.7 ng/ml). Thereafter, the PRLm concentration in both morning and afternoon milk

remained significantly increased throughout the study except for an occasional drop in the afternoon on day 3, but the concentrations showed a somewhat fluctuating pattern. The PRLm concentrations in *quarter composite milk* samples were studied until the morning on day 3 after the PMI (paper IV). They were on a similar level and showed a similar pattern as in paper III but with significantly increased concentrations observed only from the afternoon on day 1 until the afternoon on day 2. *During the PMI*, the PRLm concentration was not altered. The first significant increase in PRLm levels occurred at 30 h after the start of the PMI.

The PRLb concentrations in *blood plasma* collected in connection with milking were significantly increased compared to the baseline (morning 23.3 ng/ml; afternoon 29.6 ng/ml) only in the morning milking samples on day 2 and 3 (31.1 ng/ml and 33.2 ng/ml, respectively). During the PMI, PRLb was not altered but the values observed at the first samplings during the PMI were significantly higher than at 0 h, immediately before the PMI.

Boutet *et al.*, (2007), showed that upon exposure of mammary epithelial cells to PRL, the mRNA of several cytokines was significantly amplified. Although increased PRLm levels were observed subsequent to PMI (papers III and IV) in parallel with increased PMN migration, it is doubtful if increased PRLm levels could have induced such an effect considering the results regarding pro-inflammatory cytokines in milk after the PMI. IL-1 $\beta$  (paper II) could not be detected and IL-8 (paper IV) was consistently found in low concentrations.

However, PRLm could possibly have acted directly on PMN, as reported by Dogusan *et al.*, (2001). A significant direct *chemotactic effect* of PRL in concentrations of 10-15 ng/ml on PMN was observed *in vitro* (paper III). According to Auchtung *et al.*, (2003; 2005), PRL may down-regulate its receptors on immune cells over time. Thus, although the PRLm concentration remained increased long after the PMN migration had declined after the PMI, it could still have contributed to enhanced PMN migration initially while the remaining elevated PRLm concentrations could later have led to a downregulation of its receptors on PMN and consequently reduced migration. However, PRLm was found to be unaltered at the time when the PMN migration started to increase during the PMI. Thus it appears less likely that PRLm played a significant role in enhancing PMN chemotaxis.

In paper III, mainly PRLm concentration was investigated. In paper IV, the aim was to map in detail the PRLb concentrations in *plasma* during and after the PMI. The migration of PMN may be influenced by factors in blood, such as PRL, exerting a priming effect enhancing the PMN response to chemotactic stimuli from other sources, as indicated by Dogusan *et al.*, (2001). PRL was

found to exhibit such a priming effect on PMN, when tested in vitro (paper IV). PMN were pre-incubated with PRL in concentrations of 10, 20, 30 and 40 ng/ml, i.e. comparable to the plasma concentrations observed in the current studies of a PMI (paper III and IV). The pre-incubated PMN responded to chemotactic stimulation of ZAS independently of the PRL concentration with similarly significantly enhanced migration distance (123, 123, 123, 120 µm), compared to untreated PMN (109  $\mu$ m). PRL also enhanced random migration of the pre-stimulated PMN towards Geys' buffer. Although the PRLb concentration was not altered during the PMI, the concentration observed at the two first samplings (16 h and 18 h) was significantly elevated compared to that observed immediately before the PMI. During this time the proportion of PMN started rising and reached significantly increased values at 20 h. It should not be excluded that PRLb might have contributed to initiation of the enhanced PMN migration during the PMI, but it is less likely that it contributed to the peak in PMN, after the PMI. The increased PRLb levels that were found in the mornings on day 2 and day 3 (paper IV) can rather be considered to be a result of circardian and ultracardian oscillations of PRLb than an effect of the PMI.

#### Cortisol

Several previous studies have shown an association between milk cortisol concentrations and SCC (Gygax *et al.*, 2006; Yagi *et al.*, 2004) in relation to stress. Cows have been reported to exhibit signs of discomfort after exposure to long milking intervals (Stefanowska *et al.*, 2000; Österman & Redbo, 2001). It has been suggested that the large milk volume during a PMI might cause stress, resulting in increased cortisol concentrations. In order to investigate if a single PMI may induce stress, levels of the milk and serum cortisol concentrations were investigated in paper III.

In blood plasma, the cortisol concentration was found to be unaltered. In morning milk, cortisol increased significantly from the baseline of 1.4 nmol/ml to 1.75 nmol/ml on day 1 after the PMI (paper III) and was occasionally significantly increased also on day 3. No significant alteration in cortisol concentration was observed in afternoon milk. The different patterns of PRLm and cortisol levels in milk (paper III) contradict the results of García-Ispierto *et al.*, (2009), which showed a positive relation between these hormones in blood.

The increased milk cortisol concentration observed at the first morning milking after the PMI could, per se, have initiated the PMN migration, but the cortisol concentration dropped immediately and was low when the increase in PMN was most pronounced. The increase in PMN was confirmed, while that in cortisol was not, when total output/release per unit time was calculated. Thus, milk cortisol is un-likely to be a factor that contributed to the enhanced PMN

migration after a PMI. Moreover, no *plasma* cortisol alterations could be observed after the PMI. Enhanced plasma cortisol has been observed together with elevated milk SCC and PMN percentage in once- versus thrice-daily milked cows (Stelwagen and Lacy-Hulbert 1996; Keane *et al.*, 2006), i.e. when long milking intervals are applied regularly. According to the results from the current study, a single PMI is not apparently inducing elevated cortisol concentrations in either blood plasma or milk.

# 5 Conclusions and issues for future research

The results presented in this thesis contribute new knowledge about the initiation and characteristics of the inflammatory reaction in the udder that follows a single PMI in cows and, furthermore, how this inflammatory reaction affects milk composition and yield.

The main findings and specific conclusions of the studies presented in the thesis are:

- Milk yield per cow was significantly reduced by 0.75 kg/day for up to 10 days, the composition was altered but the milk quality was not impaired.
- Epithelial integrity became impaired during the PMI and lasted for approximately one subsequent day as indicated by increased concentrations of lactose in blood and BSA in milk. Damage to the epithelial cells was not indicated, based on consistently low concentration of LDH in milk.
- The PMI caused a 3-fold increase in SCC in cow composite milk for approximately two subsequent days and the SCC peak was associated with an increased proportion of PMN in milk.
- The most pronounced SCC reaction after the PMI was not observed until the second milking, after the udder had been emptied once, but the peak in proportion of PMN was observed earlier, at the first milking. This confirms that inflammatory reactions are reflected in the PMN proportion before it is observable in SCC.

- Initiation of the inflammatory reaction occurred during the PMI and elicited a systemic acute phase response that was observed in blood prior to the reaction in the udder, as shown by the concentration of serum amyloid A in blood and milk.
- > The milk consistently showed a significantly high chemotactic activity *in vitro*, but increased milk concentration of the PMN chemoattracting cytokines IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-8 could not be detected during or after the PMI.
- The PMI induced alterations in the concentration of ALA and PRL in milk and blood, in relation to the milk PMN reaction. A significant inhibitory effect of ALA and a stimulatory effect of PRL on PMN migration were shown, *in vitro*, supporting previous findings that these factors exhibit immunoregulatory properties.
- Based on the findings in this thesis it is probable that the acute phase protein serum amyloid A in blood and milk played a significant role in initiating and enhancing the inflammatory reaction after a PMI but it cannot be excluded that ALA and PRL might also have been contributing factors.

#### For the future:

- For the farmer it would be important to know if anything could be done to reduce the SCC reaction after a PMI has happened. The inflammatory reaction was most pronounced *after* the first milking subsequent to the PMI, suggesting that it was enhanced by the emptying of the udder. Thus, adjustments to milking immediately following a PMI should be investigated for their potential contribution to cutting the SCC peak.
- The results in the thesis are from low SCC cows. Based on previous findings it is reasonable to assume that the SCC reaction after a PMI will be more pronounced in mammary glands with higher SCC.
- To gain a better understanding of this kind of physiological inflammatory episodes in the udder that occur after a PMI, it would be important to investigate further the immunological mechanisms initiating the inflammation. Considering the absence of an obvious inflammatory challenge, an important question to answer is which factor(s) might have elicited a systemic acute phase response, as the initial observable sign of inflammation.

The inflammatory reaction was reflected in an increased PMN proportion prior to observable alterations in SCC. This confirms results from several previous studies and once more suggests that, for the future, the proportion of PMN rather than SCC ought to be used for detection of inflammation in the udder.

## 6 Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

#### 6.1 Bakgrund

Celltal i mjölken brukar förkortas SCC. Det kommer av engelskans "somatic cell count" som betyder kroppsceller (till skillnad från t ex bakterieceller). De utgörs i komjölk nästan enbart av vita blodkroppar. Den mer specifika inflammationscell som står för den största delen av SCC-ökningen är neutrofilen.

Ett högt SCC i mjölken anses generellt vara förknippat med lägre kvalitet och nedsatt produktion. Ökat SCC i tankmjölk kan alltså innebära både reducerad volym levererad mjölk och anmärkningar eller missad premiumbetalning för producenten. Det har observerats att efter ett tekniskt stopp i automatiska mjölkningssystem ökar tillfälligt SCC i tankmjölken. Efter stoppet får många kor stå länge i kö innan de blir mjölkade och mjölkningsuppehållet för en enskild ko kan bli upp till ett dygn. Det är troligt att detta är orsaken till den observerade SCC-toppen. Det är känt sedan tidigare att olika långa mjölkningsintervall (MI), applicerade under längre tid, påverkar kornas SCC även om det inte är så uttalat som vid en infektiös mastit. Hur ett enda förlängt MI (FMI) påverkar SCC på konivå samt mjölkmängd och mjölksammansättning, har dock inte tidigare undersökts.

Ökad rekryteringen av celler/vita blodkroppar till juvret och mjölken utgör en väsentlig del av inflammationsreaktionen, som är en försvarsmekanism. Celltalen är således en indikator på inflammation i juvret men vid ett FMI finns inte något uppenbart inflammatoriskt stimuli, som t ex en infektion utgör. Så vad kan vara orsaken? Den ökade cellvandringen till mjölken skulle kunna bero på mikroskopiska vävnadsskador, på grund av att juvret spänns ut av den ackumulerade mjölkvolymen under FMI. Det kan resultera i läckage från vävnadsvätskan som omger cellerna, av faktorer (cytokiner) som verkar cellattraherande. Men orsaken kan också tänkas vara t ex en förändring i koncentrationen av vanliga mjölkkomponenter. Flera sådana, såsom vassleproteinet alfalaktalbumin (ALA) och laktationshormonet prolaktin (PRL), har i olika sammanhang visats kunna ha en cytokinliknande effekt. Resultaten från tidigare undersökningar är dock delvis motsägelsefulla då det gäller de här ämnenas mera specifika effekt på cellvandringen. Vissa studier har visat att ALA respektive PRL kan hämma cellvandringen medan andra tvärtom har indikerat att den stimuleras av båda ämnena. Det kan tala för att de kan verka olika beroende på omständigheterna.

Att skaffa mer kunskap om den här typen av steril fysiologisk inflammation i juvret som inte har någon sjuklig historia är väsentligt, dels för att bättre kunna tolka SCC på både besättnings- och konivå, dels för att öka insikten i hur juvrets immunförsvar fungerar generellt.

#### 6.2 Syftet med studierna

- Att undersöka SCC-reaktionen på konivå efter ett FMI på 24 tim och huruvida mjölksammansättning och mjölkmängd förändras. För att se om reaktionen liknar den man ser vid infektiös mastit undersöktes även andelen neutrofiler.
- Att undersöka den immunologiska bakgrunden till SCC-topparna efter ett FMI, genom att analysera förekomst i mjölken av vedertagna cytokiner samt även ALA och PRL. Några andra inflammationsindikatorer än SCC undersöktes också för att få en mera fullständig bild av reaktionen.
- Det långsiktiga målet var även att, baserat på resultaten från de aktuella studierna, analysera om det skulle kunna vara möjligt att kupera SCCtoppen genom åtgärder efter ett FMI.

#### 6.3 Studiernas uppläggning

Kor med låga celltal som mjölkades 2 ggr dagligen, följdes före och efter ett FMI på 24 tim (genom att kvällsmjölkningen uteslöts vid ett tillfälle). Kornas celltal var < 50 000/ml i morgonmjölk och < 100 000/ml i kvällsmjölk vid början av samtliga studier. Vid varje mjölkning undersöktes samlingsmjölken per ko eller juverdel. Mindre mjölkprov togs även under FMI och mellan de efterföljande mjölkningarna för att mer i detalj undersöka den inflammatoriska reaktionen. Blodprov togs vid mjölkprovtagningarna.

#### 6.4 Resultat och diskussion

#### 6.4.1 Mjölkmängd och mjölksammansättning

Mjölkmängden var tydligt reducerad efter FMI - och under överraskande lång tid. Under de 10 dagar som korna följdes mjölkade varje ko i genomsnitt ca 0,75 kg mindre per kvällsmjölkning. Även i morgonmjölkningen sågs en reduktion men den var inte statistiskt säkerställd. Det är anmärkningsvärt att produktionen påverkades så starkt av en så kortvarig juverstörning. *Under* FMI var produktionen reducerad med hela 20 %. Mjölksammansättningen förändrades bara marginellt och påverkade inte kvaliteten negativt.

#### 6.4.2 Celltal

Celltalstoppen kunde konstateras även på ko- och juverdelsnivå. Den största ökningen avseende både det totala celltalet och andelen neutrofiler inträffade dock inte *under* FMI utan först *efter* det att mjölkningen återupptagits. Förändringen var störst i kvällsmjölkning där toppen inträffade dag 1 (båda faktorerna ökade 2-3 gånger). Även om celltalet gick ned under dag 2 kunde det kvarstå lindrigt förhöjt både morgon och kväll under 5 dagar.

#### 6.4.3 Liknar inflammationsreaktionen den som ses vid infektionsutlöst masitit?

Undersökningen både av SCC och andra inflammationsmarkörer visade att reaktionen efter ett FMI liknar den som ses vid infektiös mastit, men är mera ringgradig. Akutfasproteiner frisätts mycket tidigt under inflammation. Ett FMI framkallade, inte bara en lokal utan även en generell akutfasreaktion, vilken inträffade samtidigt med att neutrofilrekryteringen ökade till mjölken. Den generella reaktionen tyder på en central påverkan i kroppen och det är anmärkningsvärt att en så förhållandevis liten störning i juvret som ett FMI – jämfört med t ex infektiös mastit – ger en systemeffekt. Akutfasproteinet serum amyloid A kan stimulera de vita blodkropparnas förflyttning från blod genom vävnaden och sågs öka parallellt med ökningen av neutrofilerna i mjölken vilket gör det till en trolig faktor bakom neutrofilreaktionen.

Albumin som finns i vävnadsvätska och blod ökade i mjölken. Det skedde efter den första mjölkningen efter FMI, då mjölktrycket i juvret minskat. Det indikerar att det fanns ett visst läckage från vävnaden in mjölken då. Dock kunde inte ökade koncentrationer av cytokinerna IL-1β respektive IL-8 påvisas i mjölken. Det antyder att dessa cytokiner inte spelar en avgörande roll för SCC och neutrofilreaktionen efter ett FMI, även om det är välkänt att båda cytokinerna generellt har en stark effekt på neutrofilernas vandring.

#### 6.4.4 Prolaktin och alfa-laktalbumin

Det förlängda mjölkningsintervallet framkalla de förändringar i koncentrationen av ALA (i mjölk) och PRL (i mjölk och blod) i anslutningen till ökningen av neutrofiler. I lab-tester visades ALA hämma och PRL stimulera neutrofilernas vandring. Baserat på dessa resultat kan det inte uteslutas att de båda faktorerna kan ha bidragit till SCC reaktionen efter ett FMI.

#### 6.5 Sammanfattning och slutsatser

- Ett FMI leder till ca 3 ggr ökat mjölkcelltal under 1-2 dagar, mest uttalat efter det att mjölkning återupptagits samt dessutom till nedsatt mjölkproduktion per ko med > 0,75 kg/dag under 10 dagar eller mer.
- > Mjölksammansättning påverkades men kvaliteten försämrades inte.
- Det är sannolikt att reaktionen efter ett FMI är större hos kor med högre SCC-nivåer.
- Akutfasproteinet serum amyloid A spelar sannolikt en betydande roll för att sätta igång cellreaktionen efter ett FMI men det kan inte uteslutas att även ALA och PRL kan vara bidragande aktörer. Vilka faktorer som initierar akutfasreaktionen har inte identifierats.
- Ett FMI ger väsentligt negativa ekonomiska konsekvenser för producenten, främst genom den långvarigt reducerade mjölkmängden men även genom eventuellt lägre betalning för mjölken på grund av SCC-toppen trots att mjölkkvaliteten inte tycks påverkas av ett FMI.
- Det är viktigt att förebygga mjölkstopp och om de inträffar, se till att de blir så kortvariga som möjligt.
- Att den största reaktionen inträffar först efter det att mjölkning återupptagits kan indikera att celltalstoppen möjligen skulle kunna kuperas, med anpassad mjölkning en eller några ggr efter ett FMI. Detta bör undersökas vidare.

## 7 References

Akers, R.M. (Ed.) (2002). Lactation and the Mammary Gland. Iowa: Iowa State Press.

- Akers, R.M., Bauman, D.E., Capuco, A.V., Goodman, G.T. & Tucker, H.A. (1981). Prolactin regulation of milk secretion and biochemical differentiation of mammary epithelial cells in periparturient cows. *Endocrinology* 109(1), 23-30.
- Akerstedt, M., Persson Waller, K. & Sternesjö, A. (2007). Haptoglobin and serum amyloid A in relation to the somatic cell count in quarter, cow composite and bulk tank milk samples. *Journal of Dairy Research* 74(3), 198-203.
- Akira, S., Uematsu, S. & Takeuchi, O. (2006). Pathogen recognition and innate immunity. *Cell* 124(4), 783-801.
- Allen, J.C. (1990). Milk synthesis and secretion rates in cows with milk composition changed by oxytocin. *Journal of Dairy Science* 73(4), 975-984.
- Alluwaimi, A.M. & Cullor, J.S. (2002). Cytokines gene expression patterns of bovine milk during middle and late stages of lactation. *Journal of Veterinary Medicine. B, Infectious Diseases and Veterinary Public Health* 49(2), 105-10.
- Alluwaimi, A.M. (2004). The cytokines of bovine mammary gland: prospects for diagnosis and therapy. *Research in Veterinary Science* 77(3), 211–222.
- Alsemgeest, S.P., Horadagoda, A., Hulskamp-Koch, C.K., Tooten, P.C., Kim, D.H., Niewold, T.A. & Gruys, E. (1995). First evidence for the existence of multiple isoforms of bovine serum amyloid-A (apoSAA). *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology* 41(4), 407-13.
- Alsemgeest, S.P., van 't Klooster, G.A., van Miert, A.S., Hulskamp-Koch, C.K. & Gruys, E. (1996). Primary bovine hepatocytes in the study of cytokine induced acute-phase protein secretion in vitro. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology* 53(1-2), 179-184.
- do Amaral, B.C., Connor, E.E., Tao, S., Hayen, J., Bubolz, J. & Dahl, G.E. (2010). Heat stress abatement during the dry period influences prolactin signaling in lymphocytes. *Domestic Animal Endocrinology* 38(1), 38-45.
- Auchtung, T.L., Kendall, P.E., Salak-Johnson, J.L., McFadden, T.B. & Dahl, G.E. (2003). Effects of photoperiod and bromocriptine on prolactin receptor mRNA expression in bovine liver, mammary gland, and peripheral blood lymphocytes. *Journal of Endocrinology* 179(3), 347–356.

- Auchtung, T.L., Rius, A.G., Kendall, P.E., McFadden, T.B. & Dahl, G.E. (2005). Effects of photoperiod during the dry period on prolactin, prolactin receptor, and milk production of dairy cows. *Journal of Dairy Science* 88(1), 121-127.
- Auldist, M.J. & Hubble, I.B. (1998). Effects of mastitis on raw milk and dairy products. *Australian Journal of Dairy Technology* 53(1), 28-36.
- Auldist, M.J., Walsh, B.J. & Thomson, N.A. (1998). Seasonal and lactational influences on bovine milk composition in New Zealand. *The Journal of Dairy Research* 65(3), 401-411.
- Bach, A., & Busto, I. (2005). Effects on milk yield of milking interval regularity and teat cup attachment failures with robotic milking systems. *Journal of Dairy Research* 72(1), 101– 106.
- Badolato, R., Wang, J.M., Murphy, W.J., Lloyd, A.R., Michiel, D.F., Bausserman, L.L., Kelvin, D.J. & Oppenheim, J.J. (1994). Serum Amyloid A Is a Chemoattractant of Migration, adhesion, and Tissue Infiltration of Monocytes and Polymorphonuclear Leukocytes. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 180(1), 203-209.
- Bannerman, D.D., Paape, M.J., Hare, W.R. & Sohn, E.J. (2003). Increased levels of LPS-binding protein in bovine blood and milk following bacterial lipopolysaccharide challenge. *Journal of Dairy Science* 86(10), 3128-3137.
- Bansal, B.K., Hamann, J., Grabowskit, N.T. & Singh, K.B. (2005). Variation in the composition of selected milk fraction samples from healthy and mastitic quarters, and its significance for mastitis diagnosis. *Journal of Dairy Research* 72(2), 144-152.
- Barber, M.R. & Yang, T.J. (1998). Chemotactic activities in nonmastitic and mastitic mammary secretions: presence of interleukin-8 in mastitic but not nonmastitic secretions. *Clinical & Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology* 5(1), 82-86.
- Barkema, H.W., Schukken, Y.H. & Zadoks, R.N. (2006). Invited Review: The role of cow, pathogen, and treatment regimen in the therapeutic success of bovine *Staphylococcus aureus* mastitis. *Journal of Dairy Science* 89(6), 1877-1895.
- Belardelli, F. & Ferrantini, M. (2002). Cytokines as a link between innate and adaptive antitumor immunity. *Trends in Immunology* 23(4), 201-208.
- Berglund, I., Pettersson, G., Ostensson, K. & Svennersten-Sjaunja, K. (2007). Quarter milking for improved detection of increased SCC. *Reproduction in Domestic Animals Zuchthygiene* 42(4), 427-432.
- Bernier-Dodier, P., Delbecchi, L., Wagner, G.F., Talbot, B.G. & Lacasse, P. (2010). Effect of milking frequency on lactation persistency and mammary gland remodeling in midlactation cows. *Journal of Dairy Science* 93(2), 555-64.
- Berning, L.M. & Shook, G.E. (1992). Prediction of mastitis using milk somatic cell count, N-acetyl-beta-D-glucosaminidase, and lactose. *Journal of Dairy Science* 75(7), 1840–1848.
- Blowey, R.W. & Edmondson, P.W. (2010). *Mastitis control in dairy herds*. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed: CABI Oxfordshire, UK.
- Blum, J.W., Jans, F., Moses, W., Fröhli, D., Zemp, M., Wanner, M., Hart, I.C., Thun, R. & Keller, U. (1985). Twenty-four-hour pattern of blood hormone and metabolite concentrations in high-yielding dairy cows: effects of feeding low or high amounts of starch, or crystalline fat. *Zentralbl Veterinarmed. A* 32(6), 401-418.

- Bodoh, G.W., Battista, W.J. & Schultze, L.H. (1976). Variation in somatic cell counts in dairy herd improvment milk samples. *Journal of Dairy Science* 6, 1119-1123.
- Bogin, E., Ziv, G., Avidar, J., Rivetz, B., Gordin, S. & Saran, A. (1977). Distribution of lactate dehydrogenase isoenzymes in normal and inflamed bovine udders and milk. *Research in Veterinary Science* 22(2), 198-200.
- Bole-Feysot, C., Goffin, V., Edery, M., Binart, N. & Kelly, P.A. (1998). Prolactin (PRL) and its receptor: actions, signal transduction pathways and phenotypes observed in PRL receptor knockout mice. *Endocrine Reviews* 19(3), 225–268.
- van den Borne, B.H., van Schaik, G., Lam, T.J. & Nielen, M., (2010). Therapeutic effects of antimicrobial treatment during lactation of recently acquired bovine subclinical mastitis: two linked randomized field trials. *Journal of Dairy Science* 93(1), 218-233.
- Boutet, P., Sulon, J., Closset, R., Detilleux, J., Beckers, J.F., Bureau, F. & Lekeux, P. (2007). Prolactin-induced activation of nuclear factor κB in bovine mammary epithelial cells: role in chronic mastitis. *Journal of Dairy Science* 90(1), 155–164.
- Brand, J.M., Frohn, C., Cziupka, K., Brockmann, C., Kitchner, H. & Luhm, J. (2004). Prolactin triggers pro-inflammatory immune responses in peripheral immune cells. *European Cytokine Network* 15(2), 99-104.
- Brolund, L. (1985). Cell counts in bovine milk. Causes of variation and applicability for diagnosis of subclinical mastitis. Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica Supplement 80, 1-123.
- Bruckmaier, R.M., Schams, D. & Blum, J.W. (1992). Aetiology of disturbed milk ejection in parturient primiparous cows. *Journal of Dairy Research*. 59(4), 479-89.
- Bruckmaier, R.M., Schams, D. & Blum. J. W. (1994). Continuously elevated concentrations of oxytocin during milking are necessary for complete milk removal in dairy cows. *Journal* of Dairy Research 61(3), 323–334.
- Bruckmaier, R. M., and M. Hilger. 2001. Milk ejection in dairy cows at different degrees of udder filling. *Journal Dairy Research*. 68(3), 369–376.
- Bruckmaier, M., Ontsouka, E. & Blum, W. (2004). Fractionized milk composition in dairy cows with subclinical mastitis. *Veterinary Medicine Czech* 49(8), 283-290.
- Burvenich, C., Guidry, A.J. & Paape, M.J. (1995). Natural defence mechanisms of the lactating and dry mammary gland. Proceedings of the 3rd International Mastitis Seminar, IDF, Ed. A. Saran and S. Soback, May 28 - June 1, Tel Aviv, Israel , 3-13.
- Candek-Potokar, M. Prevolnik, M., Babnik, D. & Perpar, T. (2006). The uncertainty of results when estimating daily milk records *Animal Research* 55(6), 521-532.
- Chagunda, M,G., Larsen, T., Bjerring, M. & Ingvartsen, K.L. (2006). L-lactate dehydrogenase and N-acetyl-beta-D-glucosaminidase activities in bovine milk as indicators of nonspecific mastitis. *Journal of Dairy Research* 73(4), 431-440.
- Claesson, O., Hansson, A., Gustafsson, N. & Brännäng, E. (1959). Studies on monozygote cattle twins. Once-a-day milking compared with twice-a-day milking. *Acta Agriculturae Scandinavica* 9, 38-58.
- Claesson, O. (1965). Variation in the rennin coagulation time in milk. *Annals of the Agricultural College of Sweden* 31, 237-332.

- Clark, D.A., Phyn, C.V., Tong, M.J., Collis, S.J. & Dalley, D.E. (2006). A systems comparison of once- versus twice-daily milking of pastured dairy cows. *Journal of Dairy Science* 89(5), 1854-1862.
- Coulon, J.B., Gasqui, P., Barnouin, J., Ollier, A., Pradel, P. & Pomiès, D. (2002). Effect of mastitis and related-germ on milk yield and composition during naturally-occurring udder infections in dairy cows. *Animal Research* 51(5), 383-393.
- Cowie, A.T., Hartmann, P.E. & Turvey, A. (1969). The maintenance of lactation in the rabbit after hypophysectomy. *Journal of Endocrinology* 43(4), 651-462.
- Craven, N. (1983). Generation of neutrophil chemoattractants by phagocytosing bovine mammary macrophages. *Research inVeterinary Science* 35, 310-317.
- Dahl, G.E., Wallace, R.L., Shanks, R.D. & Lueking, D. (2004). Hot topic: Effects of frequent milking in early lactation on milk yield and udder health. *Journal of. Dairy Science* 87(49), 882–885.
- Davis, S.R., Farr, V.C. & Stelwagen, K. (1999). Regulation of yield loss and milk composition during once-daily milking. *Livestock Production Science* 59(1), 77-94.
- Delamare, E. & Guinard-Flament, J. (2006). Longer milking intervals alter mammary epithelial permeability and the udder's ability to extract nutrients. *Journal of Dairy Science* 89(6), 2007–2016.
- Dernfalk, J., Persson-Waller, K. & Johannisson, A. (2004). Commercially available antibodies to human tumour necrosis factor-α tested for cross-reactivity with ovine and bovine tumour necrosis factor-α using flow cytometric assays. *Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica* 45(1-2), 99–107.
- Dernfalk, J., Persson-Waller, K. & Johannisson, A. (2007). The xMAP technique can be used for detection of the inflammatory cytokines IL-1beta, IL-6 and TNF-alpha in bovine samples. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology* 118(1-2), 40–49.
- Dhabhar, F.S. (2009). Enhancing versus suppressive effects of stress on immune function: implications for immunoprotection and immunopathology. *Neuroimmunomodulation* 16(5), 300-317.
- Dogusan, Z., Hooghe, R., Verdood, P. & Hooghe-Peters, E.L. (2001). Cytokine-like effects of prolactin in human mononuclear and polymorphonuclear leukocytes. *Journal of Neuroimmunology* 120(1-2), 58-66.
- Dohoo, I.R. & Meek, A.H. (1982). Somatic Cell Counts in Bovine Milk. Canadian Veterinary Journal 23(4), 119-125.
- Dorshkind, K. & Horseman, N.D. (2001). Anterior pituitary hormones, stress, and immune system homeostasis. *Bioessays* 23(3), 288-294.
- Ebersole, J.L. & Cappelli, D. (2000). Acute-phase reactants in infections and inflammatory diseases. *Periodontology* 23(1), 19-49.
- EC (2004). Regulation No 853/2004 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 29 April 2004 laying down specific hygiene rules for food of animal origin. *Official Journal of the European Union*, L226, 22-82.
- Eckersall, P.D., Young, F.J., McComb, C., Hogarth, C.J., Safi, S., Weber, A., McDonald, T., Nolan, A.M. & Fitzpatrick, L.J. (2001). Acute phase proteins in serum and milk from dairy cows with clinical mastitis. *The Veterinary Record* 148(2), 35-41.

- Emanuelson, U., Olsson, T., Holmberg, O., Hageltorn, M., Mattila, T., Nelson, L. & Aström. G. (1987). Comparison of some screening tests for detecting mastitis. *Journal of Dairy Science* 70(4), 880-887.
- Emanuelson, U., Olsson, T., Mattila, T., Aström, G. & Holmberg, O. (1988). Effects of parity and stage of lactation on adenosine triphosphate, somatic cell count and antitrypsin content in cows' milk. *Journal of Dairy Research* 55(1), 49-55.
- van Epps, V.D.E., Bankhurst, A.D. & Williams Jr., R.C. (1977). Casein-mediated neutrophil chemotaxis a parallel between surface binding and chemotaxis. *Inflammation* 2(2), 115– 123.
- Evers, J.M. (2004). The milk fat globule membrane-compositional and structural changes post secretion by the mammary secretory cell. *International Dairy Journal* 14(8), 661-674.
- Fernando, R.S. & Spahr, S.L. (1983). Effects of milking interval on selected milk constituents from normal and infected quarters. *Journal of Dairy Science* 166(5), 1155-1161.
- Flint, D.J. & Gardner, M. (1994). Evidence that growth hormone stimulates milk synthesis by direct action on the mammary gland and that prolactin exerts effects on milk secretion by maintenance of mammary deoxyribonucleic acid content and tight junction status. *Endocrinology* 135(3), 1119-1124.
- Forsbäck, L., Lindmark-Mansson, H., Andren, A., Akerstedt, M. & Svennersten-Sjaunja, K. (2009). Udder quarter milk composition at different levels of somatic cell count in cow composite milk. *Animal* 3(5), 710–717.
- Forsbäck, L., Lindmark-Månsson, H., Andrén, A., Akerstedt, M., Andrée, L. & Svennersten-Sjaunja, K. (2010). Day-to-day variation in milk yield and milk composition at the udderquarter level. *Journal of Dairy Science* 93(8), 3569-3577.
- Fox, L.K. & Schultz, L.H. (1985). Effects of infection status on quarter milk production and composition following omitted milking. *Journal of Diary Science* 68(2), 418-423.
- García-Ispierto I, López-Gatius F, Almería S, Yániz J, Santolaria P, Serrano, B., Bech-Sàbat, G., Nogareda, C., Sulon, J., de Sousa, N.M. & Beckers, J.F. (2009) Factors affecting plasma prolactin concentrations throughout gestation in high producing dairy cows. *Domestic Animal Endocrinology* 36(2), 57-66.
- Gorewit, R.C., Svennersten, K., Butler, W.R. & Uvnäs-Moberg, K. (1992). Endocrine responses in cows milked by hand and machine. *Journal of Dairy Science* 75(2), 443–448.
- Gygax, L., Neuffer, I., Kaufmann, C., Hauser, R. & Wechsler, B. (2006). Milk cortisol concentration in automatic milking systems compared with auto-tandem milking parlors *Journal of Dairy Science* 89(9), 3447–3454.
- Hagiwara, K., Kataoka, S., Yamanaka, H., Kirisawa, R. & Iwai, H. (2000). Detection of cytokines in bovine colostrums. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology* 76(3-4), 183-190.
- Hagiwara, K., Yamanaka, H., Hisaeda, K., Taharaguchi, S., Kirisawa, R. & Iwai, H. (2001). Concentrations of IL-6 in serum and whey from healthy and mastitic cows. *Veterinary Research Communication* 25(2), 99-108.
- Hagnestam, C., Emanuelson, U. & Berglund, B. (2007). Yield losses associated with clinical mastitis occurring in different weeks of lactation. *Journal of Dairy Science* 90(5), 2260-2270.

- Hagnestam-Nielsen, C., Emanuelson, U., Berglund, B. & Strandberg, E. (2009). Relationship between somatic cell count and milk yield in different stages of lactation. *Journal of Dairy Science* 92(7), 3124-3133.
- Halasa, T., Nielen, M., De Roos, A.P., van Hoorne, R., de Jong, G., Lam, T.J., van Werven, T. & Hogeveen, H. (2009). Production loss due to new subclinical mastitis in Dutch dairy cows estimated with a test-day model. *Journal of Dairy Science* 92(2), 599-606.
- Hamann, J. (2002). Relationships between somatic cell count and milk composition. *Bulletin of the International Dairy Federation* 372(4), 59-59.
- Harmon, R.J. (1994). Physiology of mastitis and factors affecting somatic cell counts. *Journal of Dairy Science* 77(7), 2103-2112.
- He, R., Sang, H. & Ye, R. (2003). Serum amyloid A induces IL-8 secretion through a G proteincoupled receptor, FPRL1/LXA4R. *Blood* 101(4), 1572-1581
- Hernandez, L.L., Stiening, C.M., Wheelock, J.B., Baumgard, L.H., Parkhurst, A.M. & Collier, R.J. (2008). Evaluation of Serotonin as a Feedback Inhibitor of Lactation in the Bovine. *Journal of Dairy Science* 91(59), 1834–1844.
- Hillerton, J.E., Knight, C,H., Turvey, A., Wheatley, S.D. & Wilde, C.J. (1990). Milk yield and mammary function in dairy cows milked four times daily. *Journal of Dairy Research* 57(3), 285-294.
- Hillerton, J.E., (1999). Redefining mastitis based on somatic cell count. IDF Bulletin 345, pp 4-6.
- Hogeveen, H., Huijps, K. & Lam, T.J. (2011). Economic aspects of mastitis: new developments. New Zeeland Veterinary Journal 59(19), 16-23.
- Honkanen-Buzalski, T. & Sandholm, M. (1981). Trypsin-inhibitors in mastitic milk and colostrum: correlation between trypsin-inhibitor capacity, bovine serum albumin and somatic cell contents. *Journal of Dairy Research* 48(2), 213-223.
- Hortet, P. & Seegers, H. (1998). Loss in milk yield and related composition changes resulting from clinical mastitis in dairy cows. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine* 37(1-4), 1-20.
- Jacobsen, S., Niewold, T.A., Kornalijnslipjer, E., Toussaint, M.J. & Gryus, E. (2005). Kinetics of local and systemic isoforms of serum amyloid A in bovine mastitic milk. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology* 104(1-2), 21–31.
- Jenness, R. (1986). Lactational performance of various mammalian species. *Journal of Dairy Science* 69(3), 869-885.
- Jensen, E.L. & Whitehead, S.A. (1998). Regulation of serum amyloid A protein expression during the acute-phase response. *Biochemical Journal* 334, 489–503.
- Kato, K., Mori, K. & Katon, N. (1989). Contribution of leukocyte origin of lactate dehydrogenase isozymes in milk of bovine mastitis. *The Japanese Journal of Veterinary Science* 51(3), 530–539.
- Keane, C.J., Hanlon, A.J., Roche, J.F., Burton, J.L., Mee, J.F., O'Doherty, J.V. & Sweeney, T. (2006). A potential antiapoptotic phenotype in neutrophils of cows milked once daily in early lactation. *Journal of Dairy Science* 89(3), 1024–1027.
- Kefford, B., Christian, M.P., Sutherland, B.J., Mayes, J.J. & Grainger, C. (1995). Seasonal influences on Cheddar cheese manufacture: influence of diet quality and stage of lactation. *Journal of Dairy Research* 62(3), 529-537.
- Kelly, A.L., Tiernan, D., O'Sullivan, C. & Joyce, P. (2000). Correlation between bovine milk somatic cell count and polymorphonuclear leukocyte level for samples of bulk milk and milk from individual cows. *Journal of Diary Science* 83(2) 300-304.
- Kitchen, B.J., Middleton, G., Durward, I.G., Andrews, R.J. & Salmon, M.C. (1980). Mastitis diagnostic tests to estimate mammary gland epithelial cell damage. *Journal of Diary Science* 63(6), 978-983.
- Klei, L.R., Lynch, J.M., Barbano, D.M., Oltenacu, P.A., Lednor, A.J. & Bandler, D.K. (1997). Influence of milking three times a day on milk quality. *Journal of Dairy Science* 80(3), 427-436.
- Knight, C.H. (1994). Short-term oxytocin treatment increases bovine milk yield by enhancing milk removal without any direct action on mammary metabolism. *Journal of Endocrinology* 142(3), 471–483.
- Knutson, D.D., MacKenzie, S.R. & McCutcheon, S.N. (1993). The effect of once-daily milking on concentrations and yields of plasminogen, plasmin and other whey proteins. *Proceedings of the New Zealand Society of Animal Production* 53, 155-158.
- Korhonen, H. & Kaartinen, L. (1995). Changes in the composition of milk induced by mastitis. In *The Bovine Udder and Mastitis*. Gummerus Kirjapaino, Jyväskylä. Finland, pp: 76-82.
- Kuhn, N.J., Carrick, D.T. & Wilde, C.J. (1980). Lactose synthesis: the possibilities of regulation. Journal of Dairy Science 63(2), 328-336.
- Lacy-Hulbert, S.J., Woolford, M.W., Nicholas, G.D., Prosser, C.G., Stelwagen, K. (1999). Effect of milking frequency and pasture intake on milk yield and composition of late lactation cows. *Journal of Dairy Science* 82(6), 1232-1239.
- Larsen, T. (2005). Determination of lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) activity in milk by a fluorometric assay. *Journal of. Dairy Research* 72(2), 209–216.
- Le Provost, F., Leroux, C., Martin, P., Gaye, P. & Djiane, J. (1994). Prolactin gene expression in ovine and caprine mammary gland. *Neuroendocrinolology* 60(3), 305-313.
- Le Roux, Y., Laurent, F. & Moussaoui, F. (2003). Polymorphonuclear proteolytic activity and milk composition change. *Veterinary research* 34(5), 629-645.
- Lee, H.Y., Kim, S.D., Shim, J.W., Lee, S.Y., Yun, J. & Bae, Y.S. (2009). LL-37 inhibits serum amyloid A-induced IL-8 production in human neutrophils. *Experimental & Molecular Medicine* 41(5), 325-333.
- Lindmark-Månsson, H., Bränning, C., Aldén, G. & Paulsson, M. (2006). Relationship between somatic cell count, individual leukocyte populations and milk components in bovine udder quarter milk. *International Dairy Journal* 16(7), 717-727.
- Lindqvist, B., Roos, T. & Fujita, H. (1975). Auto-Analyzer determination of free fatty acids in farm milk. Modification of present method to simplify transportation of the sample. *Milchwissenschaft* 30, 12-17.
- Linzell, J.L. & Peaker, M. (1971). The effects of oxytocin and milk removal on milk secretion in the goat. *Journal of Physiology* 216(3), 717-734.
- Linzell, J.L., Peaker, M. & Taylor, J.C. (1975). The effects of prolactin and oxytocin on milk secretion and on the permeability of the mammary epithelium in the rabbit. *Journal of Physiology* 253(2), 547-563.

- Lkhider, M., Delpal, S., Le Provost, F. & Ollivier-Bousquet, M. (1997). Rat prolactin synthesis by lactating mammary epithelial cells. *FEBS Letters* 401(2-3), 117-122.
- Malle, E., Steinmetz, A. & Raynes, J.G. (1993). Serum amyloid A (SAA): an acute phase protein and apolipoprotein. *Atherosclerosis* 102(2), 131-146.
- Manlongat, N., Yang, T.J., Hinckley, L.S., Bendel, B.R. & Krider, H.M. (1998). Physiologic chemoattractant-induced migration of polymorphonuclear leukocytes in milk. *Clinic Diagnostic of Laboratory Immunology* 5(3), 375-381.
- Mao, F.C., Bremel, D.R. & Dentine, M.R. (1991). Serum concentrations of the milk proteins a lactalbumin and P-lactoglobulin in pregnancy and lactation: correlations with milk and fat yields in dairy cattle. *Journal of Dairy Science* 74(9), 2952–2958.
- Mather, I.H. & Keenan, T.W. (1998). Origin and secretion of milk lipids. *Journal of Mammary Gland Biology and Neoplasia* 3(3), 259-273.
- McDonald, J.S. & Anderson, A.J. (1981b). Total and differential somatic cell counts in secretions from noninfected bovine mammary glands: the peripartum period. American Journal of Veterinary Research 42(8), 1366-1378.
- McDonald, J.S. & Anderson, A.J. (1981a). Total and differential somatic cell counts in secretions from noninfected bovine mammary glands: the early nonlactating period. *American Journal of Veterinary Research* 42(8), 1360-1365.
- McDonald, T.L., Larson, M.A., Mack, D.R. & Weber, A. (2001). Elevated extrahepatic expression and secretion of mammary-associated serum amyloid A 3 (M-SAA3) into colostrum. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology* 83(3-4), 203-211.
- Mepham, T.B. 1987. Physiology of lactation. Open University Press. Philadelphia USA.
- Miller, R., Emanuelsson, U., Persson, E., Brolund, L., Philipsson, J. & Funke, H. (1983). Relationships of milk somatic cell counts to daily milk yield and composition. *Acta Agriculturæ Scandinavica* 33, 209-223.
- Miller, R.H., Paape, M.J. & Fulton, L.A. (1991). Variation in milk somatic cells of heifers at first calving. *Journal of Dairy Science* 74(11), 3782-3790.
- Nakagawa-Tosa, N., Morimatsu, M., Kawasaki, M., Nakatsuji, H., Syuto, B. & Saito, M. (1995). Stimulation of haptoglobin synthesis by interleukin-6 and tumor necrosis factor, but not by interleukin-1, in bovine primary cultured hepatocytes. *Journal of Veterinary Medicine Science* 57(2), 219-223.
- Nathan, C. & Sporn, M. (1991). Cytokines in context. Journal of Cell Biology 113(5), 981-986.
- O'Brien, B., Ryan, G., William, J.M., McDonagh, D. & Kelly, A (2002). Effect of frequency of milking on yield, composition and processing quality of milk. *Journal of Dairy Research* 69, 367-374.
- Okada, H., Ito, T., Ohtsuka, H., Kirisawa, R., Iwai, H., Yamashita, K. & Yoshino, T. (1997). Detection of interleukin-1 and interleukin-6 on cryopreserved bovine mammary epithelial cells in vitro. *Journal of Veterinary Medical Science* 59(7), 503-507.
- Ortega, E., Forner, M.A. & Barriga, C. (1997). Exercise-induced stimulation of murine macrophage chemotaxis: role of corticosterone and prolactin as mediators. *Journal of Physiology* 498(3), 729-734.
- Ostensson, K., Hageltorn, M. & Astrom, G. (1988). Differential cell counting in fraction-collected milk from dairy cows. *Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica* 29, 493-500.

- Ostensson, K. (1993a). Total and differential leukocyte counts, N-acetyl-ß-D-glucosaminidase activity and serum albumin content in foremilk and residual milk during an endotoxin induced mastitis in cows. *American Journal of Veterinary Research* 54(2), 231-238.
- Ostensson, K. (1993b). Variations during lactation in total and differential leukocyte counts, Nacetyl-ß-D-glucosaminidase, antitrypsin and serum albumin in foremilk and residual milk from non-infected quarters in the bovine. *Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica* 34(1), 83-93.
- Osterås, O. & Edge, V.L. (2000). Factors prior to dry period associated with high and low levels of cow milk somatic cell counts in next lactation. *Acta Veterinaria Scandinavica* 41(1), 63-77.
- Österlundh, I., Holst, H. & Magnusson, U. (2001). Effect of mammary secretions on functions of polymorphonuclear leukocytes in pigs. *American Journal of Veterinary Research* 62(8), 1250-1254.
- Österman, S. & Redbo, I. (2001). Effects of milking frequency on lying down and getting up behaviour in dairy cows. *Applied Animal Behaviour Science* 70(3), 167-176.
- Paape, M.J., Hafs, H.D. & Snyder, W.W. (1963). Variation of estimated of milk somatic cells stained with Wright's stain or pyronin Y-methyl green stain. *Journal of Dairy Science* 46(11), 1211-1216.
- Paape, M.J. & Tucker, H.A. (1966). Somatic cell content variation in fraction-collected milk. *Journal of Dairy Science* 49(3), 265-267.
- Paape, M., Mehrzad, J., Zhao, X., Detilleux, J. & Burvenich, C. (2002). Defense of the bovine mammary gland by polymorphonuclear neutrophil leukocytes. *Journal of Mammary Gland Biology and Neoplasia* 7(2), 109-121.
- Park, Y. H., Fox, L.K., Hamilton, M.J. & Davis, W.C. (1992). Bovine mononuclear leukocyte subpopulations in peripheral blood and mammary gland secretions during lactation. *Journal of Dairy Science* 75(4), 998-1006.
- Pedersen, L.H, Aalbaek, B., Røntved, C.M., Ingvartsen, K.L., Sorensen, N.S., Heegaard, P.M. & Jensen, H.E. (2003). Early pathogenesis and inflammatory response in experimental bovine mastitis due to *Streptococcus uberis*. *Journal of Comparative Pathology* 128(2-3), 156-164.
- Petersen, H.H., Nielsen, J.P. & Heegaard, P.M. (2004). Application of acute phase protein measurements in veterinary clinical chemistry. *Veterinary Research* 35(2), 163-187.
- Pettersson, G., Berglund, I. & Svennersten-Sjaunja, K. (2002). Effects of temporal technical stoppages in an AMS on bulk milk SCC and number of positive bacterial tests on udder quarter level. *In: Proceedings of the NJF Seminar: Technology for Milking and Housing* of Dairy Cows, 11–13 February Hamar, Norway.
- Pfeilsticker H-U., Bruckmaier, R.M. & Blum, J.W. (1996). Cisternal milk in the dairy cow during lactation and after preceding teat stimulation. *Journal of Dairy Research* 63(4), 509–515.
- Philpot, N.W. & Nickerson. S.C. (2000). *Winning the Fight Against Mastitis*. Westfalia Surge Inc.Naperville. USA.
- Piccinini, R., Binda, E., Belotti, M., Dapra, V. & Zecconi, A. (2007). Evaluation of milk components during whole lactation in healthy quarters. *Journal of Dairy Research* 74(2), 226-232.

- Pillai, S.R., Kunze, E., Sordillo, L.M. & Jayarao, B.M. (2001). Application of differential inflammatory cell count as a tool to monitor udder health. *Journal of Dairy Science* 84(6), 1413-1420.
- Prescott, S.C. & Breed, R.S. (1910). The determination of the number of body cells in milk by a direct method. *Journal of Infectious Diseases* 20(3), 632-640.
- Rainard, P. & Riollet, C. (2003). Mobilization of neutrophils and defense of the bovine mammary gland. *Reproduction Nutrition Development* 43(5), 439-457.
- Rainard, P., Riollet, C., Berthon, P., Cunha, P., Fromageau, A., Rossignol, C. & Gilbert, F.B. (2008). The chemokine CXCL3 is responsible for the constitutive chemotactic activity of bovine milk for neutrophils. *Molecular Immunology* 45(15), 4020-4027.
- Ramakrishnan, B., Shah, P.S. & Qasba, P.K. (2001). Alpha-Lactalbumin (LA) stimulates milk beta-1,4-galactosyltransferase I (beta 4Gal-T1) to transfer glucose from UDP-glucose to N-acetylglucosamine. Crystal structure of beta 4Gal-T1 x LA complex with UDP-Glc. *Journal of Biological Chemistry* 276(40), 3765-3771.
- Randolph, H.E. & Erwin, R.E. (1974). Influence of mastitis on properties of milk and fatty acid composition. *Journal of Dairy Science* 57(8), 865-878.
- Rasmussen, M.D., Blom, J.Y., Nielsen, L.A.H. & Justesen, P. (2001). Udder health of cows milked automatically. *Livestock Production Science* 72(1), 147-156.
- Rasmussen, M.D., Bjerring, M., Justesen, P. & Jepsen, L. (2002). Milk quality on Danish farms with automatic milking systems. *Journal of Dairy Science* 85(11), 2869–2878.
- Reneau, J.K. (1986). Effective use of dairy herd improvement somatic cell counts in mastitis control. *Journal of Dairy Science* 69(6), 1708-1720.
- Riollet, C., Rainard, P. & Poutrel, B. (2000). Cells and cytokines in inflammatory secretions of bovine mammary gland. *Advanced Experimental Medical Biology* 480, 247-58.
- Rius, A.G., Connor, E.E., Capuco, A.V., Kendall, P.E., Auchtung-Montgomery, T.L. & Dahl, G.E. (2005). Long-day photoperiod that enhances puberty does not limit body growth in Holstein heifers. *Journal of Dairy Science* 88(12), 4356-4365.
- Rivas, A.L., Quimby, F.W., Blue, J. & Coksaygan, O. (2001). Longitudinal evaluation of bovine mammary gland health status by somatic cell counting, flow cytometry, and cytology. *Journal of Veterinary Diagnostic Investigation* 13(5), 399-407.
- Rouveix, B. (1997). Clinical pharmacology of cytokines. *European Cytokine Network* 8(3), 291-303.
- Rusu, D., Drouin, R., Pouliot, Y., Gauthier, S. & Poubelle, P.E. (2009). A bovine whey protein extract can enhance innate immunity by priming normal human blood neutrophils. *Journal of Nutrition* 139(2), 386–393.
- Rusu, D., Drouin, R., Pouliot, Y., Gauthier, S. & Poubelle, P.E. (2010). A bovine whey protein extract stimulates human neutrophils to generate bioactive IL-1Ra through a NF-B- and MAPK-dependent mechanism. *Journal of Nutrition* 140(2), 382–391.
- Saad, A.M. & Ostensson, K. (1990). Flow cytofluorometric studies on the alteration of leukocyte populations in blood and milk during endotoxin-induced mastitis in cows. *American Journal of Veterinary Research* 51(10), 1603-1607.

- Sandholm, M. (1995a). Detection of inflammatory changes in milk. In Sandholm, Honkanen-Buzalski, Kaartinen and Pyörölä (ed.). *The Bovine Udder and Mastitis*, pp 89-104. Gummerus Kirjapaino, Jyväskylä, Finland.
- Sandholm, M. (1995b). Inflammation in mastitis. In Sandholm, Honkanen-Buzalski, Kaartinen and Pyörölä (ed.). *The Bovine Udder and Mastitis*. Gummerus Kirjapaino, Jyväskylä, Finland.
- Sandholm, M. & Korhonen, H. (1995c). Antibacterial defence mechanisms of the udder. In Sandholm, Honkanen-Buzalski, Kaartinen and Pyörölä (ed.), *The Bovine Udder and Mastitis*. Gummerus Kirjapaino, Jyväskylä, Finland.
- Sarikaya, H., Werner-Misof, C., Atzkern, M. & Bruckmaier, R.M. (2005). Distribution of leucocyte populations, and milk composition, in milk fractions of healthy quarters in dairy cows. *Journal of Dairy Research* 72(4), 486-492.
- Schepers, A.J., Lam, T.J., Schukken, Y.H., Wilmink, J.B. & Hanekamp, W.J. (1997). Estimation of variance components for somatic cell counts to determine thresholds for uninfected quarters. *Journal of Dairy Science* 80(8), 1833-1840.
- Seegers, H., Fourichon, C. & Beaudeau, F. (2003). Production effects related to mastitis and mastitis economics in dairy cattle herds. *Veterinary Research* 34(5), 475-491.
- Shamay, A., Homans, R., Fuerman, Y., Levin, I., Barash, H., Silanikove, N. & Mabjeesh, S.J. (2005). Expression of albumin in nonhepatic tissues and its synthesis by the bovine mammary gland. *Journal of Dairy Sciience* 88(2), 569–576.
- Shields, S.L., Rezamand, P., Sevier, D.L., Seo, K.S., Price, W. & McGuire, M.A. (2011). Effects of increased milking frequency for the first 21 days post partum on selected measures of mammary gland health, milk yield and milk composition. *Journal of Dairy Research* 78(3), 301-307.
- Shuster, D.E., Kehrli, M.E.Jr. & Baumrucker, C.R. (1995). Relationship of inflammatory cytokines, growth hormone, and insulin-like growth factor-I to reduced performance during infectious disease. *Proceedings of The Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine* 210(2), 140-149.
- Shuster, D.E., Kehrli, M.E.Jr., Rainard, P. & Paape, M. (1997). Complement fragment C5a and inflammatory cytokines in neutrophil recruitment during intramammary infection with *Escherichia coli. Infectious Immunology* 65(8), 3286-3292.
- Sjaunja L-O. (1986). Day-to-day variation in milk yield, milk composition and somatic cell count. In: 25th Session of the International Committee for Recording the Productivity of Milk Animals (ICRPMA) May 21-23, Luxembourg.
- Soberon, F., Lukas, J.L., Van Amburgh, M.E., Capuco, A.V., Galton, D.M. & Overton, T.R. (2010). Effects of increased milking frequency on metabolism and mammary cell proliferation in Holstein dairy cows. *Journal of Dairy Science* 93(2), 565-573.
- Sordillo, L.M. & Peel, J.E. (1992). Effect of interferon-gamma on the production of tumor necrosis factor during acute *Escherichia coli* mastitis. *Journal of Dairy Science* 75(8), 2119-2225.
- Sordillo, L.M., Shafer-Weaver, K. & DeRosa, D. (1997). Immunobiology of the mammary gland. Journal of Dairy Science 80(8), 1851-1865.

- Sorensen, B.A., Muir, D.D. & Knight, C.H. (2001). Thrice-daily milking throughout lactation maintains epithelial integrity and thereby improves milk protein quality. *Journal of Dairy Research* 68(1), 15-25.
- Spörndly, R. (2003). Feed Tables for Ruminants (2003) (Fodertabeller för idisslare Department of Animal Nutrition and Management, SLU Swedish University of Agriculture Sciences, Uppsala, Sweden.
- Stefanowska, J., Plavsic, M., Ipema, A.H. & Hendriks, M.M. (2000). The effect of omitted milking on the behaviour of cows in the context of cluster attachment failure during automatic milking. *Applied Animal Behavioural Science* 67(4), 277–291.
- Stelwagen, K., Davis, S.R., Farr, V.C. & Eichler, S.J. (1994a). Effect of once-daily milking and concurrent somatotropin on mammary tight junction permeability and yield of cows. *Journal of Dairy Science* 77(10), 2994–3001.
- Stelwagen, K., Davis, S.R., Farr, V.C., Prosser, C.G. & Sherlock, R.A. (1994b). Mammary epithelial cell tight junction integrity and mammary blood flow during an extended milking interval in goats. *Journal Dairy Science* 77(2), 426–432.
- Stelwagen, K. & Lacy-Hulbert, S.J. (1996). Effect of milking frequency on milk somatic cell count characteristics and mammary secretory cell damage in cows. *American Journal of Veterinary Research* 57(6), 902-905.
- Stelwagen, K., Farr, V.C., McFadden, H.A., Prosser, C.G. & Davis, S.R. (1997). Time course of milk accumulation-induced opening of mammary tight junctions, and blood clearance of milk components. *The American Journal of Physiology* 273(1-2), 379-386.
- Stelwagen, K., Van Espen, D.C,. Verkerk, G.A., McFadden, H. & Farr, V.C. (1998). Elevated plasma cortisol reduces permeability of mammary tight junctions in the lactating bovine mammary epithelium. *Journal of Endocrinology* 159(1), 173–178.
- Svennersten-Sjaunja, K., Persson, S. & Wiktorsson, H. (2002). The effect of milking interval on milk yield, milk composition and raw milk quality, V-43-V-48. In Proceedings. International. Symposium of The first North American Conference on Robotic Milking, Toronto, ON, Canada.
- Svennersten-Sjaunja, K. & Olsson, K. (2005). Endocrinology of milk production. *Domestic Animal Endocrinology* 29(2), 241-258.
- Swedish Board of Agriculture. (2011). Jordbruksstatistik årsbok 2011/ Agricultural statistics annual book. 2011, 95-123, <u>http://www.jordbruksverket.se/download/18.4b2051c513030542a92800014491/Kap+6+</u> <u>Husdjur.pdf</u> Swedish Board of Agriculture, Jönköping, Sweden. (In Swedish)
- Swedish Dairy Association. (2011). *Husdjursstatistik/Cattle statistics 2011*, http://www.svenskmjolk.se/Global/Dokument/Dokumentarkiv/Statistik/Husdjursstatistik %202011%20-%20webb.pdf Swedish Dairy Association, Eskilstuna, Sweden. (In Swedish)
- Tamura, K., Yatsu, T., Itoh, H. & Motoi, Y. (1989). Isolation, characterization, and quantitative measurement of serum alpha 1-acid glycoprotein in cattle. *Nippon Juigaku Zasshi* 51, 987-994.

- Taylor, B.C., Dellinger, J.D., Cullor, J.S. & Stott, J.L. (1994). Bovine milk lymphocytes display the phenotype of memory T cells and are predominantly CD8+. *Cellular immunology* 156(1), 245-253.
- Tizard, R.I. (2007). *Veterinary Immunology*: An introduction, seventh edition. Saunders, Elsevier, Philadelphia, USA.
- Tolle, A., Heeschen, W., Reichmuth, J. & Zeidler, H. (1971). Counting somatic cells in the milk and possibilities of automation. *Dairy Science Abstracts* 33(12), 875-879.
- Topper, Y.J. & Freeman, C.S. (1980). Multiple hormone interactions in the developmental biology of the mammary gland. *Physiology Review* 60(4),1049-1106.
- Urech, E., Puhan, Z. & Schallibaum, M. (1999). Changes in milk protein fraction as affected by subclinical mastitis. *Journal of Dairy Science* 82(11), 2402-2411.
- Vangroenweghe, F., Dosogne, H. & Burvenich, C. (2002). Composition and milk cell characteristics in quarter milk fractions of dairy cows with low cell count. *Veterinary Journal* 164(3), 254-260.
- Vels, L., Røntved, C.M., Bjerring, M. & Ingvartsen, K.L. (2009). Cytokine and acute phase protein gene expression in repeated liver biopsies of dairy cows with a lipopolysaccharide-induced mastitis. *Journal of Dairy Science* 92(3), 922-934.
- Wagner-Storch, A.M. & Palmer, R.W. (2003) Feeding behavior, milking behavior, and milk yields of cows milked in a parlor versus an automatic milking system. *Journal of Dairy Science* 86(4), 1494–1502.
- Westermark, P., Johnson, K.H., Westermark, G.T., Sletten, K. & Hayden, D.W. (1986). Bovine amyloid protein AA: Isolation and amino acid sequence analysis. Comparative *Biochemistry and Physiology B: Biochemistry & Molecular Biology* 85(39), 609–614.
- White, F. & Rattray, E.A.S. (1965). Diurnal variation in the cell content of cow's milk. *Journal of Comparative Pathology* 75(3), 253-261.
- Wiking, L., Nielsen, J.H., Bavius, A.K., Edvardsson, A. & Svennersten-Sjaunja, K. (2006). Impact of milking frequencies on the level of free fatty acids in milk, fat globule size, and fatty acid composition. *Journal of Dairy Science* 89(3), 1004-1009.
- Wong, C.W., Seow, H.F., Husband, A.J., Regester, G.O. & Watson, D.L. (1997a). Effects of purified bovine whey factors on cellular immune functions in ruminants. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology* 56(1-2), 85–96.
- Wong, W.C., Liu, A.H., Regester, G.O., Francis, L.G., Watson, D.L. (1997b). Influence of whey and purified whey proteins on neutrophil functions in sheep. *Journal of Dairy Research* 64(2), 281–288.
- Yagi, Y., Shiono, H., Chikayama, Y., Ohnuma, A., Nakamura, I. & Yayou, K. (2004). Transport stress increases somatic cell counts in milk, and enhances the migration capacity of peripheral blood neutrophils of dairy cows. *Journal of Veterinary Medical Science* 66(4), 381-387.
- Yamaguchi, M. & Uchida, M. (2007). Alpha-lactalbumin suppresses interleukin-6 release after intestinal ischemia/reperfusion via nitric oxide in rats. *Inflammopharmacology* 15(1), 43– 47.
- Yu-Lee, L.Y. (2002). Prolactin modulation of immune and inflammatory responses. Recent Progress in Hormone Research 57, 435–455.

- Zank, W. & Schlatterer, B. (1998). Assessment of subacute mammary inflammation by soluble biomarkers in comparison to somatic cell counts in quarter milk samples from dairy cows. *Zentralblatt für Veterinarmedizin Reihe A* 45(1), 41-51.
- Zettl, K.S., Sjaastad, M.D., Riskin, P.M., Parry, G., Machen, T.E. & Firestone, G.L. (1992). Glucocorticoid-induced formation of tight junctions in mouse mammary epithelial cells in vitro. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA* 89(19), 9069–9073.

## Acknowledgements/Tack

Det är svårt att tro att man kan skriva en avhandling ensam, därför vill jag passa på och tacka alla dem som har hjälpt mig att smidigare och lättare klara alla dessa år med doktorsstudierna.

Arbetet med den här avhandlingen gjordes vid Institutionen för kliniska vetenskaper, avdelningen för reproduktion, SLU, Uppsala. Ett stort tack till avdelningen för att jag har fått möjlighet att genomgå min doktorandutbildning där och till Stiftelsen Lantbruksforskning (SLF) som väsentligt har bidragit med finansiering av forskningsprojekten.

Därefter ska jag rikta ett stor tack till min huvudhandledare Karin Östensson som har varit med från första början. Från allra första början hade jag inte en aning om att jag skulle komma att doktorera, tack vare dig lyckades vi vända ett Master Project till ett fullständigt doktorandprojekt, så att det till sist blev en hel doktorsavhandling. Din gyllene penna rättade mästerligt mina manuskript, de som i början var ett fullständigt mischmasch och tack vare ditt tålamod blev de så småningom bättre och bättre. Det var underbart att ha en sådan expert vid sidan under alla dessa år. Tack för alla dina ansträngningar att lära mig hur man följer en röd tråd. Och ett stort tack för alla de oräkneliga timmar du har suttit och arbetat med mig på nätterna.

Alla dessa år hade jag en person till som min biträdande handledare professor Kerstin Svennersten-Sjaunja, en riktig expert som jag kunde vända mig till när det krävdes. Det var ett nöje att ha en sådan kunnig person vid min sida och i mitt lag, din kunskap inom laktationsfysiologi underlättade arbetet enormt och dessutom lärde jag mig mycket från dig. Thanks to professor Christopher Knight, my appreciated co-supervisor for good advices when it was a matter of either experiment-planning or the suggestion on improvements of manuscript. Dr. Ewa Wredle för din stora insats i mitt första projekt, för stor hjälp med statistiken när jag behövde den mest. Professor Rupert Bruckmaier and Jolande thanks for analyzing my samples, letting me visit your lab and gain some new knowledge as well as for advising and suggesting how to improve manuscripts.

En person till som man kan räkna in handledaregruppen är min "lillasyster" och kontorskamrat, Johanna Lindahl. Tusen tack att du alltid hann hjälpa mig och osjälviskt lade åt sidan dina arbetsuppgifter för att hjälpa till. Det är mycket svårt att i några få rader beskriva och förklara den stora insatsen jag fick från dig. Tack för att du stod ut med alla mina frågor, från de mest banala till dem som var lite mindre banala. Här ska jag nämna bara några få ämnen som jag fick hjälp med, såsom statistik, skrivning, svenska, språkgranskining, och sist men inte minst din vänskap som underlättade den här spännande resan.

(@KV alla, ett stort tack ska jag också rikta till mitt lag, det starkaste laget på veterinärfakulteten. Framför allt vill jag tacka alla er som hade tålamod att tala svenska med mig och det innefattar bokstavligen alla. Just det är en av de orsakerna till att jag idag skriver tack till er alla på svenska istället för på engelska. Det är underbart när man under en huvudutbildning får en annan på köpet. Tack till de alltid trevliga och snälla flickorna från labbet, Karin och Annika, ni ställde alltid upp när jag behövde er hjälp. Tack också till professor Hans Gustafsson för alla svar som jag fick från honom när det gällde information från Svensk mjölk, men också för alla pratstunder om sport. Tack till före detta avdelningschef professor Lennart Söderquist för att han brydde sig och såg till att uppmuntra mig under dessa kritiska stunder *när alla kor verkade gå åt skogen*. Det är med glädje och nöje jag fått lära känna experter som Rene Båge och Ann-Sofi Bergquist, Anne-Marie Dahlin, Patrice Humblot, Ulf Magnusson, Margareta Wallgren-Kulla (ditt glada leende är helt fascinerande).

Alla nuvarande kolleger och medarbetare från avdelningen. Vår avdelning har alltid varit framgångsrik så det blir jättesvårt att komma ihåg alla internationella såväl som svenska studenter jag råkade träffa under utbildningen. Stort tack till Kia och Sara, närmaste grannarna inte för work däremot afterwork, det är ren lycka att få sådana roliga och snälla och smarta grannar. Tack till Patricio Riviera, Jonas Malmsten, Odd Höglund, Ylva Lindgren, Ylva Brant, but also thanks to international students, Yahong Zhu, Fernando Saravia, Aldo Capurro, Raquel Gonzalez-Trufi, Amanda Pimenta, Siqueira, Celina Abraham, Cristina Ortega, Yoseph Mekasha Gebre, Paweena Thuwanut, Fikre Lobago, Jatesada Jiwakanon. Salimata Pousga, Isabel Blanco Pendo, Magda Larska, Luise Laskiwski, Teodor Ntallaris, Ola Thompson, Pilar Jimenez.

Tack till nuvarande såväl som före detta prefekten Torkel Ekman och Björn Ekesten, samt till administratörerna på KV, Marie Sundberg, Mike Rosenius, Veikko Niemi, Annika Nyström, Susanne Pettersson, Keneth Larsson, Anette Forsberg, Katarina Nordström.

Great thanks to Dr. Jane Morrell for unselfish help, when it was matter of either language revision or advices about how to improve lab work, but also for being a kind person all these years.

Marta Kot, en mycket värdefull laborant som hjälpte till med många konstiga mjölkELISAanalyser. Det är svårt att ens tänka på hur jag skulle ha klarat mig i tid utan din hjälp.

Jag vill också tacka de andra flickorna som med sina förslag och råd bidragit till att jag kommit undan många trubbel. Jag tänker framför allt på Anna Svensson, Karin Ellencrona & Kristina Ericksson.

Lena Håkansson, Lena II och Annika, klinisk kemi på Akademiska sjukhuset, för er osjälviska hjälp när det gällde PMN migrationsstudie. Lotta Wall, om allt gick lika snabbt som dina svar på mina oräkneliga labbfrågor kunde man klara ett doktorandprojekt inom två år.

Doktor Maria Åkerstedt, du har framför allt varit min goda vän från första början och därefter tack för dina värdefulla och kloka förslag när det gällde analysval. Självklart för det första förslaget att det allra viktigast ämnet som måste analyseras var SAA. Johanna Dernfalk, för samarbete och självklart särskilt IL-1β analysen.

Märta Blomqvist, Gunilla Helmersson och Börje Ericksson, för er hjälp när det gällde provtagning, val av kor, celltal eller mjölkanalyser. Den stränga kontrollen som Märta och Gunilla hade över korna liksom Börje hade koll på labbet var stimulerande när det var dags för försök. Kjell-Åke Ahlenius - tack för att du tog hand om min dator så att den mådde bra och var smittfri under alla dessa år, men också tack för alla dessa pratstunder, vanligtvis sent på kvällen när alla andra hade gått hem men inte du.

Marie, Carola, Dennis och Helene för er hjälp och för många trevliga pratstunder. Carlo för alla samtal på olika språk.

Adolf Dahl, för alla dina tappra försök att få mig att förstå den svenska grammatiken.

To the Ultuna-team, Tyler, Barbara, Lenz, Ali, Vlada, Dragos, Magnus, Mattias, Jonas, Carol, Liane, Sven for unselfish contribution in barbecuing, wherever-whenever, even in the time when it was most dangerous (time of swine flu) we did not give up. To all Swedish and international students who contributed to better quality of social life.

Stort tack till "brorsor" från Uppsala, brat-Borut, brat-Bojan, brat-Goran, brat-Esbjörn och brat-Slavko, brat-Aco. Tack för alla dessa pratstunder, diskussioner, alla sportaktiviteter och alla fester som vi har upplevt tillsammans.

Aderfe mou Harris-Charalampous Stomatopolos, called David, my very best friend since I came to Sweden. Efharisto poli for being positive and cheerful irrespective of the circumstances, but mostly for your support and help, wherever-whenever. Your perception of time is simply astonishing. Efharisto poli Niki ke other Greek guys I met here Harris the II and Vassilis I & II.

Mina Uppsalafamiljer, farbror Boris, faster Stojka & Co, Faster Janja & Co, för osjälviskt stöd under hela studietiden från allra första början till idag. Min kära familj det känns som igår när ni för första gången visade mig vägen till Ultuna. Min käre farbror Rajko och faster Dževdana för alla dessa underbara pratstunder, råd om allt möjligt som jag undrade om och självklart världens bästa grill.

Veliko hvala i moju najuzoj i najsiroj familiji ali prije svega mami-Ljilji i tati-Gugisi, roditeljima svijetske klase. Vasa neizmjerna ljubav, razumjevanje kao i ogromna podrska tokom svih ovih godina, neprocijenjiva je. Ma'ka obecavam da cu se cesce javljati a ti slobodno mozes urijediti, necu se ja ljutiti. S'ojoj babi Anki, s'om idolu, zenu koju ni danasnji turbulentni svijet ne moze pokolebati, zenu od koje sam mnogo naucio ali prije svega kako biti dobar i

snazan covjek. Mojoj rodbini, to the most powerful families (Lakic, Tadic, Nesic).

Thanx to, nesoju from Banja Luka za maltretiranje na svakom koraku, malinesoj iz PG po istoj zasluzi kao i prethodna, sesrici Bojki iz Bg, za podrsku u ranom pocetku doktorskih sdudija, zna se kada je najteze(mada ni kraj nije bio lak), gospodjici Ognjenka za beskrajne diskusije kao i za keeping me updated oko najnovijih recyckling-trends, Stojanki Bijelovic, inzinjerki svjetske klase, za nesebicnu podrsku tokom ovog projekta, kao i za svesrdan doprinos nizu drugih projekata koje smo zajedno uspjesno uradili. Tuna family iz Makaroniju, Sener, Ema i mali-macak-Levent, iskreno se nadam ostvarenju planova, dakle macka vec vidim u F.C. Barselona.

Da je informacija zlata vrijedna potvrdilo se i ovoga puta. Zato veliko hvala Doc. Vedadu Sakicu kao I DVM. Vladimiru Obrenovicu, koji su mi proslijedili informaciju o Master programu, a doktorat je samo plod sticaja okolnosti.

And at last but not the least my brother Nenad, moj Rodney, my very best friend and everything I have, simply I am endlessly rewarded and grateful for having you for brother. I know that we have not seen each other during couple of previous years as much as we would like to but I promise that I will compensate it in the nearest future and see to that I fulfill what I promised a while ago "this time next year we'll be millionaire". Nothing can get across our brotherhood. Thanx Rodney.